
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

 
The American Presidency: A 228-Year Tradition; Stories About the Making and 
Undoing of Presidents 
 
There is an enchanting Revolutionary War tale of George Washington nobly rejecting an 
offer from the colonial army to become king, opting instead to become the new nation’s 
first president. While contemporary scholars have largely discredited this account, the 
question was in fact posed to Washington a year before the Constitutional Convention of 
1787 in a letter from John Jay in which he asked, “Shall we have a king?” This provides a 
good backdrop for examining the unique characteristics and qualities of the Office of the 
President of the United States of America as an institution. It is also an opportunity to 
evaluate how the office has shaped its occupants over the years and to make a sober 
assessment of the future of this revered institution. 
  
Throughout American history, some rather flawed individuals elected to the presidency 
have almost mystically risen to meet the exacting standards and demands of the office 
and have dutifully led the country in times of war, crisis, and tumult. There have also 
been presidents whose questionable character, family dynamics, and personal 
inadequacies could not withstand the stature and demands of the office. Certain 
presidents have sought and served in the office solely out of a sense of duty and service 
to country and were well suited for service. Other qualified individuals have coveted the 
office as the crowning achievement of an already distinguished career in public or 
military service and a select few ascended to power as part of a destiny, presidents who 
defined their times as much as the times defined them.  
 
When contemplating what kind of leader the new republic required, the Founders decided 
on a unique hybrid of a prime minister and a monarch. The leader of the new free nation 
had to have the executive capabilities of a European prime minister and the dignity and 
stability of a head of state of no less stature than a monarch, with an understanding of 
what it takes to maintain a sense of well-being and order in a free and open democratic 
society. He would first and foremost be responsible for the moral direction of the country 
so that when he spoke, his words would have power. The president would be a public 
administrator of experience, intellect, and character, with a proper balance of humility, 
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sense of purpose, and decorum and the ability to seek out and accept advice and counsel 
from people who had the experience, knowledge, and qualities he himself lacked.  
 
The American president is commander in chief of the U.S. Armed Forces, chief executive 
officer of the government, and formal head of state. Some members of the First 
Continental Congress thought that the title of president lacked gravitas and gave the 
impression that the new nation’s leader would be presiding over meetings. Others 
believed it struck the right balance of humility and power. As it has evolved, the Office of 
President has taken on an aura of its own and, up to this point in history, has become the 
most powerful and prestigious public office in the world.  
 
When the president appears in public, he is greeted with ruffles and flourishes to strains 
of “Hail to the Chief,” an anthem composed for the office to remind us of this unique and 
extraordinary position. The arrival of Air Force One, the official presidential plane, or the 
passing of the presidential motorcade is a spellbinding event to the average onlooker.  
 
Some scholars have likened the presidency to a glove that is shaped by the hand that fills 
it. A truer analogy might be to compare the presidency to a heart used in a heart 
transplant. However well-intentioned the act might be, if the heart is from an 
incompatible donor, the body of the recipient (or in this case, the body politic) will reject 
the organ, with dire consequences. If the heart is fundamentally sound and compatible, a 
skilled surgeon can implant it and harmoniously incorporate it in the patient’s body and 
bring that person back to health. While it is true that certain presidents in their particular 
times have expanded the stature and powers of the office, it has been the institution of the 
presidency itself that has established the boundaries and legitimized the power of the 
incumbents, and only those individuals who were or would become worthy of the office 
could successfully function within it. The American president is as at the heart of the 
republic. The president sets the moral tone, sends our sons and daughters off to war, 
establishes our budgetary and legislative priorities, and from the “bully pulpit” represents 
to the world who we are as a people.     
 
A brief survey of the office, beginning with Franklin D. Roosevelt, reveals much about 
how the modern American presidency has shaped its occupants and how these individuals 
either already possessed or rose to the levels of scholarship, leadership, and character 
required by the office, or how they failed to do so and were ultimately rejected by that 
august institution.  
 
The final section of this essay reviews the direction of the Trump presidency in its first 
five months and invites the reader to compare the Trump administration to modern 
presidencies dating back to Roosevelt. The reader is encouraged to make an honest and 
realistic appraisal of how Donald Trump fills the role of chief executive and commander 
in chief of the United States of America as envisioned by the Founders of the republic 
and to decide whether this is the direction we as citizens want to go. 
 
Franklin D. Roosevelt, 32nd President (1933-1945) 
 
Americans first elected Franklin Roosevelt (FDR) to the presidency in 1932, during an 
international economic crisis that led the nation to the brink of social upheaval, perhaps 



even a change in the form of governance. They would elect him three more times, 
through the election of 1944.  
 
By all accounts, Roosevelt’s upbringing was one of privilege, indulgence, and leisure. He 
was the only child of New York City and Hudson Valley aristocrats James and Sara 
Roosevelt, born to them later in life. Sara Roosevelt adored her son and indulged and 
pampered him throughout his early childhood and continued to do so during his 
attendance at preparatory school at Groton, Harvard College, and Columbia Law School, 
and even during his marriage to his distant cousin Eleanor Roosevelt, niece of Teddy 
Roosevelt. His mother always instilled in him that he could accomplish anything he set 
out to do.  
 
While serving as secretary of the Navy under President Woodrow Wilson, Roosevelt had 
an extra-marital affair with Eleanor’s personal secretary, Lucy Mercer. When Eleanor 
discovered his romantic exchange of letters with Mercer, she demanded a divorce and 
Franklin agreed. Sara Roosevelt, fearful that divorce would put an end to Franklin’s 
political career, threatened disinheritance if Franklin insisted on divorce. She met with 
Franklin and Eleanor and reconciled them to remain married, especially for the sake of 
their five children. Eleanor acquiesced on condition that Franklin never see Lucy Mercer 
again. Franklin agreed, but as would be later revealed, he did not keep the promise.  
 
A few years later, at the age of 39, during a family summer vacation at his beloved 
Campobello Island off the coast of Maine, Franklin was stricken with polio and would 
never walk again. Eleanor and Franklin’s political aide, Louis Howe, nurtured him to 
health. Sara insisted that her son retreat to the family estate at Hyde Park, New York, to 
live the life of a gentleman farmer. Eleanor and Louis, however, urged him to stay 
involved in politics and resume his political career. 
 
So consumed with fear of a fire that could trap his crippled body in his bed at night, 
Roosevelt taught himself to crawl from his upstairs bedroom at Springwood, the 
Roosevelt Hyde Park mansion, to the front door and back, to prove to himself that he 
could survive such an event. He then regularly traveled to Warm Springs, Georgia, to 
swim in its therapeutic waters, and in doing so encountered poor and disabled people 
with whom he formed strong bonds and a powerful sense of empathy and compassion. 
This bond with afflicted and disadvantaged people would remain with him for life.  
 
Soon he would embark on his return to politics with Eleanor and Louis acting as his 
surrogates as he ran for and won a seat in the New York State Senate and went on to 
become governor of New York. During his time as governor, the Great Depression of 
1929 began, and he witnessed the widespread suffering and deprivation that would soon 
engulf the entire country and world. It was as governor that Roosevelt experimented with 
the social initiatives that would become his “New Deal” after becoming the nation’s 
president in March 1933. His first 100 days in office were an unprecedented time of 
action against which all subsequent presidencies have since been measured. Roosevelt 
assembled his legendary “brain trust” consisting of some of the finest minds in academia, 
business, science, and law. Dozens of new administrative agencies and bureaus created 
by Congress at his request and initially sanctioned by the Supreme Court were placed 
directly under his control with limited congressional oversight. These ranged from the 



Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation to the Securities and Exchange Commission, the 
Social Security Administration, Interstate Commerce Commission, Works Progress 
Administration, Federal Trade Commission, Tennessee Valley Authority, and many 
others created during that time or to be created in the future as derivatives of the New 
Deal regulatory apparatus.  
 
Roosevelt appointed a total of eight justices to the Supreme Court—Hugo Black, Stanley 
Reed, Felix Frankfurter, William O. Douglas, Frank Murphy, James F. Byrnes, Robert H. 
Jackson, and Wiley Blount Rutledge. All were selected for what FDR considered their 
compatible judicial philosophies, and with the exception of Justice Douglas all were 
mainstream jurists. FDR’s plan to create a ninth seat on the court went too far for even 
some his most ardent congressional supporters and was defeated, prompting one 
Republican opponent of his bill to say, “It was more power than a bad man should have 
or a good man should want.” 
 
Roosevelt altered capitalism to salvage the economic life of the country and defeat the 
onslaught of poverty and want in America. His presidency was transformational. He 
concentrated power in the executive branch like no president before or after him. His 
personal encounter with tragedy and his empathy for the poor and disadvantaged enabled 
him to use the awesome powers of the presidency to lift the poor, prepare America for the 
battles to follow, and save the world from the dark forces of totalitarianism in World War 
II.   
 
Roosevelt was not without his critics and flaws. Wall Street titans demonized him and 
high society detested him, referring to the president as “that man Roosevelt.” For his part, 
Roosevelt seemed to bask in the criticism. Of his Wall Street detractors he would tell his 
Saturday morning radio audiences to “look, see how they hate me,” and this only 
increased the admiration of his poor, working poor, and middle-class admirers. This 
coalition would form the basis of a New Deal Democratic Party for decades to follow. 
Throughout the war years, Roosevelt conducted himself as close to autocratically as one 
could in a democratic form of government. His early decisions restricting admission of 
Jewish refugees from Europe to America and his policies of Japanese interment have 
been the source of considerable criticism and condemnation, and justifiably so. 
Nonetheless, this complex, often deceptive and manipulative American president seems 
to have been indispensable in meeting the challenges faced by the country and the world 
in his time. To a great extent, Roosevelt defined his times and the American presidency 
itself. American presidents to follow him would all be evaluated “in the shadow of FDR.”  
 
Franklin Roosevelt died of a cerebral hemorrhage on April 12, 1945, at his cottage in 
Warm Springs, Georgia. The New York Times editorial page on the following day would 
declare that “One hundred years from now, men will thank God that Franklin Roosevelt 
was President of the United States.” The tremendous burdens of the wartime Office of the 
President fell on Vice President Harry Truman. 
   
Harry Truman, 33rd President (1945-1953)  
 
Harry Truman, FDR’s fourth-term vice president, was a product of the Missouri 
Democratic party machine, headed by political boss Tom Prendergast. Truman was not a 



lawyer but rather a haberdasher gone bankrupt, who became a machine politician and a 
local judge. He possessed none of FDR’s education, breeding, charm, or guile. When he 
learned of FDR’s passing and that he had become the nation’s 33rd president, he freely 
offered that, “he felt as if the world had fallen on him." Truman neither desired nor was 
prepared for the great burdens of office that he had to assume, but he embarked on his 
new responsibilities without pretense and with courage and an innate sense of decency, 
clarity, and common sense. Truman appointed three justices to the Supreme Court—
Sherman Minton, Tom Clark, and Harold Burton. With the exception of Justice Clark, the 
Truman appointees were essentially mainstream jurists.  
 
He ended the war in the Pacific with the cataclysmic decision to employ the use of atomic 
weapons against Japan, embraced the Marshall Plan for the restoration of Europe and 
prevention of future conflict there. He notably dismissed the iconic General Douglas 
McArthur at the height of the general’s popularity because McArthur disrespected the 
Office of the President by disobeying a direct Truman order.   
 
Washington insiders were certain that this common man caretaker would not win a term 
in his own right, but Truman confounded them all when the American people rewarded 
him with his own term in 1948 in a legendary upset over New York Governor Thomas E. 
Dewey. Truman then went on to considerable achievements in the Middle East by 
supporting the establishment of Israel, and restructuring the entire American intelligence 
apparatus and defense structures. The Korean War, domestic conflicts with the steel 
industry, and civil rights were highlights of his elected term. These events, as well as 
rumors of scandal, took their toll. Truman completed three years of Roosevelt’s term and 
experienced lame duck status by the third year of his own term. He was entitled to run for 
a second term of his own, but the burden after six years was too much to bear. He 
declined to run again, leaving the task of opposing the ever-popular Dwight Eisenhower 
to the erudite Governor of Illinois, Adlai Stevenson. Eisenhower decisively defeated 
Stevenson, and Truman left office driving his own car, without Secret Service or escort, 
with his wife by his side, and quietly returned to Missouri, the same simple and humble 
man he left it.  
 
Harry Truman was a president who did not seek or want the office but was placed in it by 
destiny. His basic decency, combined with a keen Mid-Western common sense, candor, 
and a genuine reverence for the office, enhanced his ability to grow into the presidency 
and to rise to the level of its harsh demands. Truman’s legacy still looms large in 
American presidential history.  
 
Dwight D. Eisenhower, 34th President (1953-1961) 
 
General Dwight D. Eisenhower was elected the nation’s 34th president in November 
1952. Eisenhower was raised in a struggling family. He said many times that his early 
years could easily have led him on a path of destructive behavior and that it was his 
devotion to the army and West Point that changed the course of his life. He excelled at 
West Point and rose quickly in the ranks of the army and the nation’s military and 
defense system. FDR was impressed by Eisenhower early on, and mentored and 
promoted him through the ranks up to his appointment as supreme commander of the 
Allied Forces in World War II. Eisenhower served well as diplomat-soldier and led 



skillfully to optimize the service of American generals Bradley and Patton and British 
Field Marshall Montgomery by delicately balancing the authority of his command with a 
keen understanding of the egos, strengths, and weaknesses of his front-line commanders 
and an ingenious allocation of the monumental tasks facing them. 
 
Eisenhower was a soldier, a patriot, and a man of character who knew his role and did his 
job quietly and to the credit of his commander in chief. He knew the terror of war, and so 
he fought for peace. He shunned an excess role by the military and fully understood and 
advocated for full civilian control. Eisenhower ran as a Republican in 1952, having been 
courted by both parties, on a platform of reducing the Federal bureaucracy created under 
FDR's New Deal, and for a strong defense in the face of the Cold War. He chose as his 
running mate California Senator Richard Nixon, who had earned a reputation as a 
hardline anti-communist through his activities in the Senate, which involved ruthless and 
highly questionable attacks on California Congresswoman Helen G. Douglas and a State 
Department official named Alger Hiss, as being pro-communist. 
 
Eisenhower ran with Nixon in both 1952 and 1956. He privately expressed a desire to 
drop Nixon from the ticket in 1952, but Nixon saved his place, rallying public support 
and preventing his removal. By all accounts the two men had little in common, and 
Eisenhower maintained a formal, if not cool, relationship with his vice president for eight 
years. 
 
Eisenhower was elected in 1952 and again in 1956, both times defeating Adlai 
Stevenson, who had assumed the role as standard bearer for the post-New Deal 
Democrats. In the second year of Eisenhower’s second term, his administration was 
shaken by scandal, with Sherman Adams, his chief of staff, forced to resign under 
allegations of corruption in office. In addition, Senator Joseph McCarthy rose to 
prominence and the height of his power in the Senate during Eisenhower's second term, 
ruthlessly attacking members of the administration as pro-communist. Eisenhower was 
one of the few who fearlessly took McCarthy to task, calling him a demagogue and a 
threat to democracy. The last two years of the Eisenhower administration allowed for the 
initial miscalculations that planted the seeds of the eventual American fall in Vietnam, as 
well as the Bay of Pigs fiasco in Cuba, as the administration rejected a young Fidel 
Castro who was seeking a relationship with the United States, thrusting him into the arms 
of an awaiting Soviet Chairman Nikita Khrushchev.  
 
Eisenhower made five appointments to the Supreme Court—Potter Stewart, Charles 
Evans Whittaker, William Brennan, John Marshall Harlan, and Chief Justice Earl 
Warren. To Eisenhower’s surprise, the Warren Court would become the most 
transformational, active, and socially progressive Supreme Court the nation had seen up 
to that point, and it would remain so for many years to come. 
 
Even the legendary Ike struggled through the final two years of his second term and left 
office warning the nation to "beware of the military industrial complex," which he knew 
so well, and openly scolding the secretary state, John Foster Dulles, for the failures of the 
American intelligence community, which Eisenhower told him resulted in his leaving his 
successor, John F. Kennedy, "a legacy of ashes." 
 



John F. Kennedy, 35th President (1961-1963)  
 
The 1960 presidential election was a rivalry among establishment politicians who seized 
on the Cold War and Russian communist threats to world peace and democracy as the 
centerpiece of their respective campaigns. The Democratic contenders for the nomination 
were Senator John F. Kennedy of Massachusetts, Senate Majority Leader Lyndon 
Johnson of Texas, Senator Hubert Humphrey of Minnesota, and the ever-available 
Senator Adlai Stevenson of Illinois. 
 
Much of the primary contest centered on Kennedy's youth and Catholic faith. Johnson, 
having nearly perfected his congressional power, yearned to be the new FDR. Humphrey 
offered himself to the liberal wing of the party as its best alternative to the failed 
Stevenson candidacies and not to subtly called attention to the religious rift in the primary 
by adapting a variation of the Protestant hymn "Old Time Religion" as his theme song in 
the West Virginia primary.  
 
Kennedy’s charm, looks, openness about the religious issue, and hard stance against 
communism broke the barrier and won him the nomination in Los Angles in August 
1960. He shrewdly selected Johnson as his nominee for vice-president to pave his way 
into the conservative South. The Stevenson loyalists in the party were not happy with the 
nomination. Eleanor Roosevelt sarcastically reacted to Kennedy this way: "I would like 
to see less profile and more courage," referring to Kennedy's Pulitzer Prize winning book. 
 
The Republican’s primary chose Vice President Richard Nixon to succeed Eisenhower in 
office. Nixon was nominated and selected Senator Lodge as his vice presidential 
candidate. They squared off against in what would be the closest presidential contest up 
to that point in American history. Eisenhower dutifully campaigned for Nixon toward the 
end of the campaign, but his lack of enthusiasm did not go unnoticed. 
 
The Kennedy-Nixon contest, like the primary races, centered on the Soviets and the Cold 
War, national security, and Asian policy. Civil rights, heightened by prevailing national 
passions, was also a focal point, and Kennedy's religion was always an issue, even when 
left unspoken. 
 
Kennedy went to bed near midnight on election night and left it to his brother Bobby and 
other political operatives to monitor the outcomes. In the early hours of the next morning, 
Kennedy awoke to the sounds of the arriving cars of a contingent of Secret Service agents 
who appeared at his Hyannis Port home, and Vice President Nixon soon conceded. 
Allegations of election fraud in Cook County, Illinois, were bandied about, but Nixon did 
not contest. He believed the world stage required a stable transition of presidential power 
and left the election as it was. The wherefores and the whys of that entire scenario are 
discussed among presidential historians to this day. 
 
Kennedy began his "thousand days” on January 20, 1961, with one of the nation’s most 
quoted inaugural addresses. The speech was nothing less than a Cold War call to arms. It 
also contained exhortations to service and to restore and protect human rights. Kennedy’s 
inaugural was an astounding speech by a man who represented that which was most 



promising about America—youth, vigor, ideals, courage, eloquence, and elegance. It was 
the New Frontier; it was Camelot. 
 
The “thousand days” were as if a full term. Kennedy created the Alliance for Progress 
and the Peace Corps, broke ground on civil rights, and took steps to fight poverty, 
promote the arts, and launch the space program. Kennedy made two appointments to the 
Supreme Court—Arthur Goldberg and Byron White, each a centrist with judicially 
active, progressive tendencies.  
  
In inheriting Eisenhower's "legacy of ashes,” Kennedy also stumbled into the disaster of 
the Bay of Pigs, for which he assumed full responsibility. He began the progression of 
American entrenchment in Vietnam. He recovered from both of these ill-conceived 
escapades. The enormity of his education from the Bay of Pigs fiasco tempered him and 
gave him the security within himself to disregard the hard liners during the Cuban Missile 
Crisis in 1962, achieving what is surely his immortal accomplishment—avoiding nuclear 
war with the Soviets through true intellect, hard diplomacy, preparedness, restraint, and a 
discernment born of experience and courage. 
 
Kennedy was tested and rose to the occasion. In an address at the American University 
commencement in May 1963, he set the stage for a withdrawal of American troops from 
Vietnam by referring to the common bonds among peoples. Said Kennedy in that speech: 
“We all breathe the same air, drink the same water, gaze at the same stars."  
 
By autumn 1963 JFK was at the height of his popularity. Senator Barry Goldwater of 
Arizona was to be his likely opponent in 1964. No Democrat would challenge his re-
nomination. He confided to those closest to him that the only real Republican opposition 
he feared was from Governor Nelson Rockefeller of New York. In November 1963 he 
agreed to travel to Dallas, Texas, to repair a rift between the wing of the Democratic 
Party headed by Senator Ralph Yarborough and that of Johnson-Connally. He was 
assassinated in Dallas on November 22, 1963. His "thousand days" will surely never be 
forgotten in American presidential history. 
 
John F. Kennedy was not without his critics and flaws. Unflattering accounts of his 
personal life have revealed that in some respects he was a venal man, with his own set of 
weaknesses and marital infidelities. There was also an overriding sense of personal honor 
and a moral compass that guided Kennedy when it came to service to country, which 
enabled him to rise to the standards of the presidency and leave a lasting impression of 
public service on generations to come.  
 
Lyndon Johnson, 36th president (1963-1969)  
 
As he addressed a joint session of Congress late on the night of November 26, 1963, a 
sincere, almost awkward, Lyndon Johnson reminded the country that John F. Kennedy’s 
remarkable thousand days in office began with the words "Let us begin." Johnson's 
exhortation to the country that night was "Let us continue." He called his administration 
the “Great Society" and embarked on an ambitious agenda to legislate equality, combat 
poverty, and eradicate illiteracy and discrimination, an effort that surpassed the New Deal 
and rivaled the aspirations of Lincoln, the great emancipator.  



 
The nearly three years he completed of Kennedy’s term were characterized by creativity, 
action, and promise. As chief executive, Johnson used the same powers of persuasion he 
so skillfully employed as Senate majority leader. Although there were traces of FDR in 
his style—his pitting one cabinet official against another to ensure that he would be the 
final arbiter of policy disputes, and early evening cocktail sessions with congressional 
leaders from both sides of the isle to settle the day’s business—Johnson’s style was all 
his own. He was larger than life. His young presidential advisor, Bill Moyers, would 
many years later describe Johnson as “the most interesting thirteen people you will ever 
meet.” Like Richard Nixon, he came from a home with a weak, alcoholic father and a 
strong, religious mother. 
 
He relished power and politics, especially when it could be used to lighten the burden of 
the poor and oppressed. There were Grants-in-Aid, Aid for Families with Dependent 
Children, Medicare, college assistance programs, urban renewal grants, expansion of 
unemployment benefits and welfare programs, and a host of social and economic 
programs that created social safety nets, the likes of which had not been seen since the 
New Deal. Johnson was responsible for the passage of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and 
the Voting Rights Act of 1965 and utilized the full powers of the federal government to 
enforce these laws. He did so undaunted by concerns over the political ramifications that 
preoccupied Kennedy on this issue. He was nominated unopposed for a full term in his 
own right in 1964 and waged an aggressive campaign as the peace candidate against the 
Republican nominee, Senator Barry Goldwater of Arizona. Johnson selected Senator 
Hubert H. Humphrey of Minnesota as his running mate, and Goldwater chose 
Congressman William Miller of New York for his ticket. 
 
A controversial pro-Johnson television ad depicted the dangers of a Goldwater 
presidency by showing a mushroom cloud juxtaposed against the backdrop of a child 
counting down as she plucked pedals from a flower. The ad so calcified the pro- and anti-
war factions that to avoid confrontations Goldwater supporters in some cities resorted to 
bumper stickers containing the scientific symbols for gold and water (AU H20 64, for 
Goldwater, 1964) to denote their support for the Republican candidate.  
 
When he was first elected to the senate from Texas, Johnson's margin of victory was so 
slight that he was sarcastically referred to as "Landslide Lyndon." He truly achieved that 
status in the 1964 election with his crushing win over Goldwater. Early on in his own 
term, Johnson allowed himself to be persuaded by Kennedy confidants—Secretary of 
State Dean Rusk and Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara— to commit on the 
average of 50,000 combat troops per month to Vietnam. Even at the height of his political 
power and achievements, Johnson remained insecure among the Kennedy men and was 
greatly burdened by Robert Kennedy’s deep resentment of him. He became convinced 
that the primary purpose of his administration must be to contain communism in Asia and 
for him not to go down in history as the first American president to lose a war, and so he 
rejected the advice of his own long-standing personal advisor, Washington lawyer Clark 
Clifford, who was prescient in telling Johnson to get out of Vietnam or risk his entire 
Great Society agenda and legacy.  
 



Soon, Johnson became consumed by the war and the national dissent and the loss of close 
political allies that resulted from it. The Great Society programs that distinguished his 
caretaker years became the stepchild of his administration. When domestic policy 
advisors and cabinet officials would object to calls from Johnson at 3 a.m. to ask 
questions about policy or programs, his usual answer was that he could not spare time 
from the war to call them during regular business hours. 
 
Martin Luther King Jr. and the Southern Christian Leadership movement withdrew 
political support over the war, an action Johnson deeply resented up to his death. He 
began to drink and smoke heavily. War casualties mounted and protests against Johnson 
and the war were deafening. 
 
Senator Eugene McCarthy of Minnesota organized a student-based grassroots campaign 
as a peace candidate to oppose Johnson's re-nomination. After strong showings by 
McCarthy in early primaries such as Wisconsin, Johnson’s worst fear was realized. 
Robert Kennedy, by that time U.S. senator from New York, declared his candidacy. 
Martin Luther King Jr. was assassinated in Atlanta. What support Johnson had for the 
war had dissipated, and he became "the last believer” in the war effort. The Great Society 
ended with Johnson’s words, "I shall not seek, nor will I accept, the nomination of my 
party for another term as your president,” but Johnson spent the remaining months of his 
term pressing for peace in Vietnam and trying to reclaim his legacy.  
 
Robert Kennedy was assassinated in June 1968 and Vice President Hubert Humphrey 
won the nomination at a bloody and tumultuous 1968 Democratic convention in Chicago. 
He would face Richard Nixon, the Republican nominee, and his running mate, Governor 
Spiro T. Agnew of Maryland, in the general election. Humphrey selected Senator 
Edmond Muskie of Maine as his running mate. Johnson died a broken man several years 
after leaving office. When asked in an interview right before his death, to sum it all up, he 
said, “…the kids were right, I blew it."  
 
Johnson made two appointments to the Supreme Court—Thurgood Marshall, the first 
African American appointed to the court, and Abe Fortas, who would later find it 
necessary to resign. LBJ was so intent on being the first president to appoint a black 
judge that in order to make room for Marshall, appointed Justice Tom Clark’s son, 
Ramsey Clark, as attorney general and then convinced the elder Clark that he should 
resign from the court to avoid any ensuing conflicts of interest.  
 
Lyndon Johnson was a flawed and insecure person who wanted more than anything to 
help people and be loved. His insecurities and gross miscalculations led to his morally 
and politically destructives policies in Vietnam. That said, his achievements in civil rights 
at a critical time in the nation’s life, his aid to the poor and the elderly, and his many 
other domestic accomplishments cannot help but be recorded indelibly in the story of 
America. Johnson was one of those presidents whose experience, talent, and background 
equipped him to govern on his first day in office. His transition to power after President 
Kennedy’s death is a legendary tale in itself. His personal insecurities and flaws were his 
undoing.  



Richard Nixon, 37th President (1969-1973)  
 
Having been defeated by John F. Kennedy in the presidential election of 1960 and by 
Edmund "Pat" Brown for governor of California in 1962, Richard Nixon made the 
greatest political comeback in American presidential history by winning the Republican 
nomination for president in 1968 and narrowly defeating Vice President Hubert 
Humphrey to win the 1968 election. With the nation in strife as at no time since the Civil 
War, he said on the morning after the election that he would adopt as his administration's 
mantra words from a placard he had recently seen at a campaign stop—"Bring us 
together." Nixon's platform was to end the war in Vietnam and to achieve "peace with 
honor." 
 
He appointed Henry Kissinger of the Rockefeller Foundation, a brilliant strategist and an 
intellectual, as his national security advisor. Nixon appointed William Rogers as 
secretary of state and replaced Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara with 
Congressman Melvin Laird. John Mitchell assumed the position of attorney general and 
two of Nixon's protégés from California, Bob Haldeman and John Ehrlichman, assumed 
chief of staff and domestic advisor roles respectively. Nixon and Kissinger used 
diplomacy and force to end the war, and thus, the national dissent and peace movement 
grew in strength. Nixon made four appointments to the Supreme Court—Lewis Powell, 
William Rehnquist, Harry Blackmun, and Warren Burger. Blackmun would go on to 
write for the majority in the landmark Roe v. Wade decision.  
 
Domestically, Nixon was progressive in keeping and expanding Great Society programs 
and strengthening the social safety net. He was a longtime advocate of civil rights and 
equality and used the power of the federal government to enforce civil rights laws. 
Internationally, Nixon’s relationship with the Soviet leadership, Leonid Brezhnev and 
Alexi Kosygin, was strong, based upon mutual respect and fear. The doctrine of peaceful 
coexistence developed by Kissinger was based upon a mutual awareness between Nixon 
and his Soviet counterparts that anything less would result in mutually assured 
destruction (MAD). The policy worked, as Nixon visited the Soviet Union and Brezhnev 
reciprocated with visits to the United States. Nixon and Kissinger set the stage for what 
would be Gorbachev's "Perestroika" and Ronald Reagan’s famous speech at the 
Brandenburg gate where he proclaimed, "Mr. Gorbachev, tear down this wall." 
 
Nixon blanket bombed Cambodia and brought the North Vietnamese to the peace talks. 
Kissinger shuttled the world. During the Six-Day War Israeli Prime Minister Golda Meir 
asked for and American fighter jets her country needed to survive the engulfing attack, 
and Nixon quickly and unreservedly responded. Mrs. Meir would later be quoted as 
saying, “Israel never had a better friend in the White House than Richard Nixon." 
 
Toward the end of his first term, financial and political compulsions consumed Nixon and 
on June 17, 1972, his political and policy advisors and renegade Republican operatives, 
with and without official sanction, committed a "third-rate burglary" at the Democratic 
National Committee Headquarters at the Watergate Hotel and unleashed a political and 
legal furor, with repercussions the likes of which had never before been experienced at 
the national political level. In addition, reports of illicit cash campaign coffers, burglaries 



of psychiatrists’ offices, and the misuse of the IRS and FBI for political harassment 
became widespread.  
 
Nixon's vice president, Spiro Agnew, the former governor of Maryland, resigned in 
disgrace over a nolo contendre plea to state corruption charge and was succeeded in 
office by the popular congressman from Michigan Gerald Ford. 
 
Nixon and Kissinger embarked on their historic trip to China in 1972. The huge impact of 
this initiative was unfortunately diluted at the time by the pallor of Watergate. 
Nonetheless, Nixon’s great sense of proportion in having the vision to act as skillfully 
and boldly as he did to normalize relations with China cannot be overstated. The Nixon- 
Kissinger China overtures stand to this day as the single greatest foreign policy initiative 
since the Marshall Plan and account in large measure for the present-day economic 
collaboration between our two countries.  
 
Nixon returned triumphantly from China and was taken directly from Andrews Air Force 
Base to an awaiting joint session of Congress, where he reported to the nation on the 
results of his historic trip. Unfortunately, the afterglow of that night would be dimmed by 
impeachment hearings before the House Judiciary Committee, which were already 
underway. Chaired by Congressman Peter Rodino of New Jersey, the committee included 
such members as New York's Elizabeth Holtzman and was counseled by Washington 
attorneys Sam Dash and Richard Benveniste. The committee took straight aim at the 
Nixon presidency. 
 
Their counterparts in the Senate included Senator Sam Ervin of North Carolina, Senator 
Howard Baker of Tennessee, and Senator Lowell Weicker of Connecticut. 
The Nixon strategy was to stall in the face of the now legendary question posed 
repeatedly to witness after witness before the committee by Senator Baker: “What did the 
president know and when did he know it?" The strategy seemed to be working until one 
White House official, Herbert Butterfield, casually mentioned "the tapes." A frenzy of 
subpoena activity ensued. Nixon hired William St. Clair, a prominent Washington 
criminal defense lawyer, fired special Watergate prosecutor Archibald Cox, who would 
be replaced by the equally capable Leon Jaworski, a prominent Houston lawyer. Nixon 
suffered the resignation of Attorney General Elliot Richardson, who replaced John 
Mitchell, who had resigned to oversee damage control for the administration and would 
himself later be indicted, convicted, and sent to prison in the scandal. 
 
Nixon continued the stonewalling, claiming executive privilege. U.S. District Court 
Judge John Sirica ordered Nixon to produce the tapes. Nixon appealed directly to the 
Supreme Court. In an opinion written by Chief Justice Warren E. Burger, the court held 
in United States v. Nixon that executive privilege did not apply to materials that pertained 
to a criminal investigations not directly involving national security. The court ordered the 
tapes to be produced before Judge Sirica, in camera, and Sirica ordered them released to 
the Judiciary Committee and the public. An eighteen-minute gap in a crucial portion of a 
tape caused outcries and charges of evidence tampering. 
 
Images of the president's longtime personal secretary, Rosemary Woods, in a contorted 
pose, attempting to explain how she inadvertently pressed an erase button while 



transcribing the tapes were displayed in the media worldwide. When the contents of the 
tapes were revealed, they proved damning to Nixon. Impeachment in the House and trial 
in the Senate would have been inevitable, and conviction and removal a certainty. 
 
Nixon drank heavily and became increasingly morose. His chief advisors—Haldeman, 
Ehrlichman, Mitchell, and Magruder—were gone, having faced their own destinies with 
criminal justice. Henry Kissinger and Alexander Haig became his closest confidants. 
Nixon's chief counsel, John Dean, fully cooperated with the Congress and was 
instrumental in Nixon’s demise. He also went to prison. 
 
Nixon vilified the Washington Press Corps for its coverage of Watergate and fully 
intended to put the nation through an impeachment trial in the Senate, until Senator Barry 
Goldwater of Arizona, Senator Everett Dirksen of Illinois, and Senator Hugh Scott of 
Pennsylvania came to the Oval Office with an ultimatum: Resign or go it alone. The 
response was classic Nixon: "I'm no quitter, but I'm not a fool either.”  
 
On August 3, 1973, Nixon became the first president of the United States to resign from 
office. At noon the following day Vice President Gerald Ford was sworn in as the 
nation’s 38th president. His first words to the nation as president were "My fellow 
Americans, our long national nightmare is over." Ford nominated Governor Nelson 
Rockefeller of New York as his vice president, and he was quickly confirmed by the 
Senate. 
 
Richard Nixon was a deeply flawed, insecure, and damaged individual. Like his 
predecessor, Lyndon Johnson, Nixon’s childhood and family dynamics would trouble 
him all of his life. There is one account of his mother, Hannah Nixon, a strict 
disciplinarian Quaker, distraught over the death of Nixon’s younger brother in 1925 and 
his older brother in 1933, telling Nixon that it was he who should have died and not his 
brothers. Nixon spent his life blaming himself for this and looking for approval from the 
people around him. Despite all of the dark parts of his personality and personal 
insecurities, and the violations of law and threats to democracy that were rampant during 
his administration, Nixon was an intelligent, experienced, and effective public servant 
with much to offer and significant achievements in foreign and domestic policy that are 
felt to this day. Deep down, it seemed that Nixon’s purpose was to serve his country and 
that he was at times influenced by the values of his Quaker upbringing. In his final years 
as a private citizen, Nixon’s stature as a statesman grew, and he seemed to display a 
genuine understanding of and remorse for what had transpired in his presidential years.  
 
The office of the President of the United States, with its formidable demands for 
character and duty, rejected Richard Nixon. Henry Kissinger may have summed it up best 
in his eulogy of President Nixon when he said, “He would have been a great man if only 
someone would have loved him.” 
 
Gerald R. Ford, 38th President (1973-1977)  
 
Gerald Ford will always be remembered as the ordinary, decent man who answered the 
call of duty by assuming the vice presidency and presidency without seeking or desiring 
either office. Much the same as Truman, Ford would remind the public that he did not ask 



for the job and that he was after all “a Ford, not a Lincoln." If the reluctant-bride scenario 
was true for Truman, it was doubly so for Ford. Truman always knew he was next in line 
to a frail and failing F.D.R., although few really knew the extent of Roosevelt's heart and 
vascular disease. As to Gerald Ford, even the vice presidency was thrust upon him, with 
Congressional colleagues pleading with him to come to the aid of country and party 
during this unparalleled constitutional crisis.  
 
The first months of the Ford administration were as if an abusive father had left the home 
and a benign stepfather moved in. Images of Ford preparing his own breakfast, carrying 
his own briefcase, and puffing on his pipe with golden retriever nearby were a welcoming 
contrast to the awkward and insecure Nixon. Ford would keep Henry Kissinger close, as 
he presided over the unwinding and eventual evacuation of Vietnam. Nixon’s parting 
advice to Ford concerning Kissinger was that he should keep him on but that Kissinger 
needed to be occasionally reminded who the president was.  
 
Ford also was confronted with growing inflation rates and a widespread municipal fiscal 
crisis, which presented not only complex economic challenges but required a new way of 
viewing Federalism and intergovernmental relations. President Ford made one 
appointment to the Supreme Court, Justice John Paul Stevens, who as it turned out, 
joined the progressive branch of the court on many criminal and social justice related 
cases, and whose dissents to this day are a rich resource for people who want the court to 
actively continue its rich tradition as the “guardian of the constitution.” 
 
Contrary to public perceptions, Ford did not refuse to provide the federal guarantees 
necessary to keep New York City from municipal bankruptcy. The Ford administration 
did not abandon New York City but rather concerned itself with the structure and politics 
of the New York assistance package. In fact, based upon the Ford administration’s 
careful approach to Congress on the issue, New York, in fact, received the assistance it 
required, avoided bankruptcy, recovered soundly, and has since flourished economically. 
 
Inflation, an oil embargo and rising gas prices, a newspaper headline that read "Ford to 
New York, drop dead,” and the unceremonious exodus from Vietnam and other world 
tensions might not have been enough to deny this decent, well-meaning public servant a 
term of his own. But add to those woes what many consider to be the pivotal point of the 
Ford presidency—his decision to pardon Richard Nixon, which prevented what surely 
would have been protracted trial of a former president. Ford's decision to pardon Nixon 
was not a quid pro quo for Nixon's resignation, but rather a genuine act of self-sacrifice to 
spare the country an ordeal that would have crippled the government and destroyed the 
man.  
 
The Ford administration, in conjunction with the Senate Intelligence Committee headed 
by Iowa Senator Frank Church, implemented the first major overhaul of the nation’s 
intelligence community since the passage of the National Security Act of 1947. 
 
President Ford and his running mate, Senator Robert Dole of Kansas, lost a close election 
to former Georgia Governor Jimmy Carter and his running mate, Minnesota Senator 
Walter Mondale.  
 



Gerald Ford may very well have been the most honorable man to occupy the Oval Office, 
up to that point, since John Adams. He did not seek power for himself but out of a sense 
of service and was one of those rare, honest, ordinary people who through destiny 
ascended to the Office of President to serve and fulfill a role unique to himself in his time 
and place.  
 
Jimmy Carter, 39th President (1977-1981)  
 
James Earl Carter was elected the nation’s 39th president in the post-Watergate era, 
defeating President Gerald Ford by a narrow margin. The former Governor of Georgia, 
Carter had such a low public-recognition level that he was referred to as "Jimmy who?" 
He chose Senator Walter Mondale of Minnesota as his running mate and ran on a 
platform of restoring trust and integrity to the presidency. President Carter has no 
appointments to the Supreme Court, since no vacancies occurred during his single term.  
 
Carter campaigned as the ultimate Washington outsider based on the need for fiscal 
responsibility and the overhaul and oversight of the federal bureaucracy and the 
intelligence and law enforcement communities. He used President Ford's pardon of 
Richard Nixon as the primary issue of the campaign, depicting Ford as a crony who had 
made a deal to spare Nixon’s prosecution in exchange for his resignation. Ford went to 
his grave denying the quid pro quo allegation. 
 
Carter won the general election by a close margin. He assembled a cadre of his Georgia 
advisors to serve in the White House and in the cabinet. Griffin Bell, U.S. district judge 
from Atlanta, was confirmed as attorney general, and Atlanta financier Bert Lance was 
appointed budget director. Carter looked to the Northeast for his secretary of state, 
appointing Cyrus Vance, and likewise for secretary of defense with the nomination of 
James Schlesinger. Energy policy quickly became the pressing issue of the 
administration. Carter’s cardigan sweaters and low thermostat settings became a 
trademark for him. 
 
He governed well but micro-managed to a fault. Accounts from the steward of 
Air Force One related that staff would be required to obtain Carter’s permission to 
schedule use of the White House tennis courts, even during presidential trips. The 
crowning achievement of the Carter presidency was the Camp David Accord between 
Israel and Egypt. President Carter was honored with the Nobel Peace Prize for this 
achievement. His indefatigable efforts and refusal to give up in the face of 
insurmountable odds brought about a peace to that region that was genuine. One would 
have thought that this feat alone would ensure President Carter a second term but the 
Iranian hostage crisis and the related failed rescue attempt, coupled with the oil embargo, 
escalating gasoline prices, and recession subordinated and greatly diminished his 
standing. When Senator Edward Kennedy of Massachusetts challenged him for the 
nomination in 1980 and divided the party, it only further paved the way for Ronald 
Reagan’s crusade to, as he viewed it, restore the American presidency and nation to its 
former greatness. Robert Strauss, the chairman of the National Democratic Committee, 
introduced the defeated President Carter on election night 1980, with these words: 
"Ladies and gentlemen, it’s my great privilege to introduce to you, the splendid President 
of the United States, President Jimmy Carter."  



 
It took a post-presidency Carter era to demonstrate just how correct Mr. Strauss was. To 
this day, President and Mrs. Carter’s energy and selfless humanitarian work throughout 
the world are humbling to most people. These two have truly set the standard for service.  
 
Jimmy Carter was a president who sought the office for service but, it could be said, also 
to build on his already impressive life accomplishments. Before running for president, he 
was a nuclear engineer who served as a U.S. Naval officer on a nuclear submarine under 
Admiral Rickover, as well as a businessman, farmer, and governor.  
 
President Carter’s honesty and sense of spirituality were palpable. He was a president 
whose personal life, experience, intellect, and character embraced every notion of the 
office as the Founders envisioned it. And yet, world and national circumstances and 
politics caused him to be denied a second term.  
 
Ronald Reagan, 40th President (1981-1989)  
 
Ronald Reagan was an actor, New Deal devotee turned Goldwater Republican, and an 
individual of principle and conviction of whom even Senator Edward Kennedy, the 
"liberal lion” of the Senate, would later say, restored the presidency to a position of 
strength and honor. 
 
Reagan's political activism first surfaced when he was president of the Screen Actors 
Guild during the McCarthy era in the 1950s. His political philosophy was rooted in his 
affection for the American West and the rugged individualism it represented. His early 
years, while unsettled by his father’s alcoholism and unreliability, focused and 
strengthened his character. He became "Dutch," the straight shooting simple man of his 
word. Reagan’s intellectual growth was quiet. He did not immerse himself in academics 
but rather distinguished himself in sports, broadcasting, and student affairs while 
attending Eureka College. 
 
His acting career became almost a means of projecting himself through roles and 
characters he aspired to become. He starred in memorable "B" movies and was atypical in 
the role of a Hollywood leading man. He tried desperately to make his first marriage to 
actress Jane Wyman work but eventually divorced her to find himself fully enthralled 
with the woman who would be his soul mate for the rest of his life, Nancy Davis. Not 
since John and Abigail Adams did such a couple occupy the White House, so totally 
coordinated with one another. 
 
Reagan’s 1976 challenge to Gerald Ford’s nomination helped to weaken Ford in the race 
against Jimmy Carter. Reagan himself opposed Carter in 1980 with zeal and formed a 
coalition of conservative and moderate Republicans and "Reagan Democrats" that would 
give him the impressive victory on election night, an event he described as “humbling." 
His choice of George Herbert Walker Bush for vice president was a welcomed overture 
to the moderate and Eastern wing of the Republican Party, and true to form Bush served 
as a loyal and effective running mate and vice president. 
 



Reagan’s first inaugural address emphasized that the American people had to have faith 
in their government and institutions and in themselves for the nation to advance and 
succeed. Regan understood that without faith in the people he would lead, he could not 
possibly succeed. 
 
Reagan is well remembered for his references to the Soviet Union as the "evil empire." 
His ending of the Iran Hostage Crisis and his expansion of the economy through 
substantial deregulation of the insurance, banking, and securities industries were his 
major priorities. "Mr. Gorbachev, tear down this wall" will be remembered as the 
singular phrase that led the way to the collapse of the Soviet Union. 
 
The assassination attempt on Reagan early in his first term came to symbolize his grit and 
humor. Although Reagan’s condition was grave, vice president Bush would not occupy 
the oval office or make any obvious gesture of assuming power. Reagan recovered 
miraculously. 
 
Ideological and military tensions in El Salvador led to the Iran-contra scandal, which 
came close to paralyzing Reagan in the early part of his second term. He defeated former 
vice president Walter Mondale in 1984 after concern that his age and some memory 
lapses were creeping up on him. His popularity and quips in his second debate with 
Mondale—“I will not make age an issue in this campaign”; I refuse to discuss my 
opponent’s youth and inexperience “—helped him win re-election. 
 
Reagan’s supply-side economics was originated with economist Milton Freedman. This 
same formula that George Bush described as “voodoo economics" in the 1980 
Republican primary had taken hold. Businesses grew, the economy expanded. Insurance 
companies played banker, and bankers sold insurance and invested depositors’ money in 
real estate ventures. Unemployment was down, inflation was under control, and new 
businesses multiplied with the emergence of the constantly renewing capital sources that 
flowed from "Reaganomics.” David Stockman headed the Office of Management and 
Budget. Michael Milken’s junk bonds became the entrepreneur’s venture-capital wild 
card. It was “Morning in America." 
 
Two years into Reagan’s second term the Iran-contra scandal took full form. Oliver 
North, the maverick military operative, and John Poindexter, Reagan’s national security 
advisor, came under scrutiny and were embroiled in legal entanglements. 
 
The House of Representatives tried to forestall the inevitable investigations but House 
Speaker Thomas “Tip” O' Neil, with whom Reagan enjoyed a cordial relationship of 
mutual respect and admiration, could not control the clamor for a Congressional 
investigation. Toward the end, after the hearings were underway and indictments handed 
up, a repentant, uncharacteristically withdrawn Reagan responded to questions 
concerning his own involvement by asserting failed memory. In the end, one had to 
question whether it was immoral in the first place to trade arms for hostages, or whether 
the real problem was the covert nature of the policy. 
 
Reagan recovered his stature and popularity in time to complete his second term in a 
dignified, albeit weakened, fashion. Feuds between Treasury Secretary Donald Regan 



and Mrs. Reagan and the rapidly advancing devaluation of the economy overshadowed 
Reagan’s charm and his important role in the dismantling of the Soviet Union. Reagan’s 
genius was to take a hard line and then allow Russian President Mikhail Gorbachev to 
finish the job. The taking down of the Berlin Wall occurred during the Bush 
administration, but Ronald Reagan and Richard Nixon stood prominently in the 
background. 
 
On the personal side, references to Reagan’s lack of intellectual prowess and compassion 
were misstated. Reagan had a keen intellect, knew his own mind, and did much of his 
own writing. He quietly performed extensive works of charity and it was common for 
him to respond to appeals for help from ordinary citizens, with a warm handwritten reply 
and a personal check. 
 
Reagan had three appointments to the Supreme Court, which as it turned out, established 
the dynamic of the court up to the present day. He appointed Anthony Kennedy, who has 
often found himself at the center, carrying the “swing’ vote; the late Antonin Scalia, 
whose originalist philosophies of constitutional interpretation have set the standard on the 
right; and the moderate Sandra Day O’Connor, the first woman appointed to the high 
court.  
 
There were many things to take issue with during the Reagan years. His callous attitude 
towards AIDS research will go down in history as one of his great failings, and his ''hands 
off" policies toward business are causing recurring problems in the economy to this day. 
At best, Reagan had a lukewarm record on civil rights and he vetoed a bill that imposed 
sanctions against South Africa. His veto was overridden by Congress, and he then went 
on to work for the elimination of apartheid in that county.  
 
Some post-presidency accounts point out that Reagan would later express his regret for 
his positions on AIDS, South Africa, and civil rights and view Ronald Reagan as having 
brought out the best in Americans and in the presidency itself. Scores of today's young 
adults raised in the Reagan era continue to revere him and see him as the role model for 
future presidents. 
 
George Herbert Walker Bush, 41st President (1989-1992)  
 
For all intents and purposes George H.W. Bush won Ronald Reagan’s third term in 
1988. Despite all of Reagan’s second-term difficulties, his popularity surged toward the 
end. Nostalgia and a reluctance to lose the "gripper" led voters to George Bush and his 
running mate, Senator Dan Quayle of Indiana.  
 
The Democrats selected Massachusetts Governor Michael Dukakis, a competent policy 
aficionado whose campaign style was reminiscent of Adlai Stevenson. He was cerebral 
and principled. He chose Senator Lloyd Benson of Texas as his running mate.  
 
Bush had long since abandoned his Connecticut Yankee patrician status for Texas oil and 
pork rinds. True, he still summered in Kennebunkport, Maine, but he spoke plainly and 
lived and governed modestly. His victory over Dukakis has been largely attributed to the 
down and dirty campaign strategies formed by his closest advisor, the late Lee Atwater, 



and to Dukakis’s insistence on "taking the high road." Bush harped on Dukakis's 
Massachusetts Parole Board release of Willy Horton, who committed murder again while 
on parole, and capitalized on the Dukakis image of a free-spending Massachusetts liberal. 
Dukakis himself finished off his own candidacy with a photo-op of him adorned in an ill-
fitting army helmet, driving a tank. Unimposing in physical statue, he was facetiously 
said to have looked like a G.I. Joe figure, which Atwater pounced on and exploited.  
 
Bush described himself in his acceptance speech for the nomination as a "quiet man," and 
in his inaugural address on January 20, 1989, urged us to be a "kinder, gentler nation." 
Days before the inauguration, CBS News correspondent Daniel Shore, of Nixon Enemies 
List fame, told a colleague in the White House Press Corps that in Mr. Bush they were 
about to experience one of the nicest and most decent people they were ever likely to 
meet. Bush surrounded himself with experienced, ethical public servants—Colin Powell, 
chairman of the joints chiefs of staff; Richard Thornburgh, attorney general; and others of 
like character and experience. 
 
By 1990-91 the aura of invincibility of the Reagan economy had eroded, and bank 
failures, recession, the collapse of the real estate market, and high unemployment 
dominated the economic scene. Bush ran on a platform of "Read my lips, no new taxes" 
but would later find it necessary to break that promise. 
 
Saddam Hussein's attempts to occupy Kuwait met with a swift, determined, and credible 
response by Bush. He forthrightly engaged Congress, our allies, and the world 
community in a coalition for the liberation of Kuwait. The entire operation, called 
"Desert Storm," was a year in the planning and three weeks in execution. It was 
practically flawless. General Powell, General Norman Schwarzkopf, and their staffs led 
brilliantly and accomplished the coalition’s objectives without reproach or excess.  
 
Bush enjoyed a 90 percent approval rating in late 1991, and a second term seemed 
assured. The economy began to deteriorate rapidly, though, and recession and 
unemployment were reaching benchmark levels. The Reagan economic policies were 
taking their toll, and Bush was held accountable. Understanding the essential need to 
stimulate the economy with an infusion of dollars, he broke his "Read my lips" pledge 
and collaborated with House Ways and Means Chairman Dan Rostenkowski to pass the 
Tax Revenue Act of 1992. This single act of fiscal prudence and political courage fueled 
the economy for what would later become known as the Clinton recovery. 
 
President Bush made two Supreme Court appointments—the controversial black jurist 
Clarence Thomas and the moderate New Hampshire justice David Souter, who often 
aligned with Justice Stevens and other more progressive justices on major criminal and 
social-justice related cases.  
 
Bill Clinton, who put the 1988 Democratic Convention to sleep with his two-hour 
keynote speech, filled the void created by New York Governor Mario Cuomo's decision 
not to seek the presidency in 1992.  
Clinton overcame scandal and questions about his character and patriotism to win the 
Democratic nomination. 
 



Bush never believed that the American people would put him out of office for Clinton. In 
a now famous incident where he impatiently looked at his watch during a presidential 
debate with Clinton, Bush was perceived as detached. In a campaign visit to a 
supermarket he had to be told what a product scanner was. "It’s the economy, stupid" 
became the Clinton mantra. Clinton defeated Bush, decisively. Those close to the Bush 
family reported that Bush was visibly shaken by his defeat and took months to recover. 
When Bill Clinton invited President and Mrs. Bush to the White House in 1995 to unveil 
the former President's portrait, Clinton reminded his predecessor of what John Adams 
said upon leaving the oval office: "May only honorable men occupy this office." 
 
Indeed, history has already proven the accuracy of the words spoken by Bush’s son, the 
43rd president, who marveled how his father "could be so strong and yet so kind." George 
Herbert Walker Bush was an individual fully equipped with the character, intelligence, 
temperament, and humility that the Founders prescribed for the president the United 
States. It would be accurate to say that George H.W Bush sought the presidency for 
service to country and to build on his own life accomplishments. Before becoming 
president he was a decorated World War II hero, a Yale College graduate and baseball 
player, and the son of a wealthy New England scion who married his first love, Barbara 
Pierce. He started his own oil business in Texas with his own resources, not his father’s 
money, raised his family there, served in Congress, served as director of the CIA and 
chairman of the Republican National Committee, ran for and lost a race for the U.S. 
senator from Texas, was a presidential candidate in the 1980 Republican primary, and ran 
for and served as vice president under President Reagan.  
 
President Bush would later have another distinction—the only U.S. president since John 
Adams whose son would also achieve the presidency.  
 
Political party and ideology aside, the life of George H.W. Bush would be a tough act to 
follow. 
 
William Jefferson Clinton, 42nd President (1993-2001)  
 
Bill Clinton was likely the most complex personality to occupy the oval office since 
Lyndon Johnson or Richard Nixon. Clinton was originally named William Jefferson 
Blythe, after his natural father, who died in a car accident before his son was born. 
When his mother remarried, Bill was adopted by his stepfather, Roger Clinton, and took 
his surname. Like Ronald Reagan before him, Bill Clinton grew up in difficult 
circumstances, as his stepfather drank heavily and was physically abusive to Clinton’s 
mother. Like Johnson, Clinton was very close to his mother in a somewhat co-dependent 
relationship. His intelligence, charm, and physical stature served him well, even as a 
youth.  
 
Bill Clinton excelled in high school and went on to become a Fulbright scholar and a 
Rhodes scholar. He understood power and influence at an early age. Arkansas Senator 
William Fulbright recognized Clinton’s potential even as a high school student and 
became his mentor. Clinton was active in student politics in high school and during a 
1962 visit to Arkansas by President Kennedy, he took a photo with him, which he later 
would use in his 1992 run for the White House. 



 
Clinton met Hillary Rodham while they were both students at Yale Law School and by 
all accounts began a love affair that grew into a strong bond that would withstand 
political and personal storms for many years to come.  
 
Clinton’s intermittent terms as governor of Arkansas were characterized by competence 
and progressive policies. By 1988 he was presented as a “New Democrat" and gave the 
keynote address at the convention that nominated Michael Dukakis to oppose George 
Bush in the general election. From 1989 to 1992 Clinton set out to win the party’s 
nomination to oppose President Bush. By most accounts his ambition was a long shot. 
New York Governor Mario Cuomo had clearly positioned himself as the party’s most 
articulate and effective candidate to win back the White House, and the nomination was 
his for the asking. 
 
Clinton was besieged early on in the primary process by allegations of draft dodging and 
infidelity. On the last day for him to file his candidacy in the New Hampshire primary, 
Governor Cuomo literally canceled the scheduled air transportation from Albany to 
Manchester, where he was to officially declare his intentions. Cuomo represented the 
very best of the Democratic traditions and had leadership and oratorical skills that had 
been compared to FDR’s. He indicated that he was content with his life in Albany and 
demurred. Clinton quickly filled the vacuum. 
 
Mrs. Clinton chose to fully support her husband when he came under public attack for 
marital infidelity. She made it clear, as she would be called on to do again six years later 
for all to see, that her relationship with her husband and her marriage were private and 
that she could see beyond their problems and focus on what they considered to be the 
importance of Bill Clinton becoming president. When asked why she reacted as she did, 
she bluntly asserted that the only thing that mattered was that the Clintons ascended to 
the White House so that they could change the country’s course. "That we have the 
power" to continue our public work, she said, was what it was all about. 
 
With Governor Cuomo out of the race; Mrs. Clinton’s steadfast fending off of scandal; 
and Bill Clinton’s keen intelligence, natural charisma, and political genius at work, he 
won the Democratic nomination for president in 1992. 
 
Clinton chose Tennessee Senator Albert Gore Jr. as his running mate, and the two young, 
bright centrist Democrats represented themselves as the nation’s best route to the twenty-
first century and hammered away at President Bush and perceptions of his insensitivity to 
the hardships caused by the failing national economy. President Bush’s unprecedented 
popularity after the Gulf War deteriorated, and his chief campaign strategist, James 
Baker, was unable to turn the tide of the Clinton-Gore emergence. Clinton defeated Bush 
with an impressive victory on Election Day 1992.  
 
Like so many of his predecessors, Clinton initially had trouble learning where the levers 
of power were and when to press them. The first two major policy initiatives he chose to 
undertake—"Don't ask, don't tell," regarding LGBT men and women in the military, and 
Health Care reform—fell flat. 
 



The premise of the 1992 campaign was "You get two for the price of one," or in other 
words, both Clintons as a team. Mrs. Clinton's initial foray into health care reform was 
brilliant and passionate, but when the physicians’ lobbies and conservatives mounted 
their offense, she and the president quickly retreated. The same was true with the “Don’t 
ask, don’t tell” initiative, forcing the Clinton administration to water down its reforms 
after opposition from military and conservatives intensified. From the day he was elected 
to the last day of his second term, the Republican right and right-wing media made it 
their job to disempower the Clintons. 
 
President Clinton knew public policy and came to know how and when to use his power, 
and was every bit as skillful as Franklin Roosevelt and Lyndon Johnson in persuading the 
American people that he was leading them in the right direction. Armed with the 
infusions of tax revenue from the Bush-Rostenkowski Revenue Act of 1992, Clinton set 
the stage for what would be the most dramatic and substantial economic recovery since 
the New Deal. He surrounded himself with prominent financial advisors from Wall Street 
such as Robert Rubin, who served as his treasury secretary, and struck a delicate balance 
between Reagan-like deregulation of business and traditional New Deal approaches to 
commerce. 
 
Clinton’s success on the economic front was legendary. He balanced the federal budget, 
eliminated the national deficit, and permanently expanded trade and the American 
economy globally. The great Clinton recovery and expansion had its price, however. The 
midterm elections of 1994 catapulted Newt Gingrich and the Republican Party "Contract 
with America" into power, giving the Republicans control of the House for the first time 
since the Eisenhower administration. Clinton, the consummate pragmatist, took a sharp 
turn to the center. His policies and even philosophies appeared Republican. His pro-
business, fiscal conservatism appealed to Wall Street to such an extent that many 
Republican businessmen became apprehensive when it later appeared possible that 
Clinton could be impeached during the investigations by Special Prosecutor Kenneth 
Starr related to Whitewater and Monica Lewinsky.  
 
Clinton proposed and Congress enacted the Welfare Reform Act of 1996, which 
eliminated many Great Society federal relief programs for the poor. He sponsored 
legislation that essentially eviscerated a state prisoner’s rights to federal habeas corpus, 
and he sponsored the Prisoner Litigation Reform Act, which vastly constricted a state 
prisoner’s access to federal courts to vindicate civil rights violations. He was a visible 
advocate of capital punishment. Clinton’s move to the right enabled him to preside over a 
singularly stable economy and strengthen his base beyond traditional Democratic 
coalitions. 
 
Unlike Richard Nixon, who believed that as a Republican appealing to a conservative 
base he must "run [for president] from the right and govern from the center," Clinton, 
who advocated many traditional liberal Democratic party ideals in civil rights and other 
social policies, ran from left center and governed from right center. 
 
His performance in the domestic front gave him depth in poll ratings. This did not deter 
the Republican right—led in the House by Representatives Delay, Hyde and Doolittle— 
from impeaching him over the Monica Lewinsky matters. Clinton survived a trial in the 



Senate, where he was acquitted. The impeachment process took a tremendous toll on the 
workings of the national government and the continuation of the ·Clinton agenda. The 
government was at a veritable standstill, from the Supreme Court to Congress. Clinton, 
who had just two years earlier become the first Democratic president since Franklin 
Roosevelt to win a second consecutive term, now became only the second U.S. president 
to be impeached.  
 
Seemingly undaunted, Clinton marked his final term with pardons for convicted or 
accused individuals with whom he had financial or personal ties, and he left office 
suspended from the practice of law.  
 
The Clinton performance in the international arena was formidable. His foray into 
Kosovo was a noble use of American military force, and his action against Iraq, after a 
plot to assassinate former President George H.W. Bush was revealed, was swift and 
decisive. Madeleine Albright was appointed by Clinton as the first woman secretary of 
state and served with great distinction. William Cohen, a Republican senator from Maine, 
led the Department of Defense in a professional and accountable manner, and Janet Reno 
brought ethical and consistent policies of law enforcement to the Justice Department. 
Clinton’s Middle East policies overall continued the former Bush administration’s efforts 
at brokering peace and stability in the region, and his leadership in bringing about peace 
in Ireland has endured to this day as his singularity most significant foreign policy 
achievement. 
 
Bill Clinton had two Supreme Court appointments, who remain the leading progressive 
voices on the court to this day—Stephen Breyer and Ruth Bader Ginsburg.  
 
If not for his personal propensities for living on the edge, Clinton in his second term 
would have seen the grand consummation of his presidency. Even with the scars of the 
impeachment in the House and trial in the Senate, the "Comeback Kid" retained his 
enormous popularity with the voters. Many have said that had vice president Gore not 
distanced himself from Clinton, he would have won Clinton's "third term," just as George 
H.W. Bush had won Ronald Reagan’s "third term" four years earlier. 
 
Clinton's popularity has continued in his return to private life as he continues to work and 
campaign diligently for the causes he believes in. 
 
William Jefferson Clinton was one of the American presidents who came to the office 
with character flaws, but no one can deny his intellect, work ethic, understanding of 
public policy, and ability to govern. The dictates of character and self-discipline of the 
presidency tugged at Clinton throughout his presidency, but in the end the office did not 
reject him. The impact he had on his time and his influence on the formation of an 
American vision of the twenty-first century are undeniable. Perhaps it can be said that for 
the most part the office of the president shaped Clinton into an incumbent of great 
consequence, even though he made the task quite difficult at times. 
 
George W. Bush, 43rd President (2001-2009) 
 



The conservative wing of the Republican Party watched the eldest son of the 41st 
president closely as he served as governor of Texas, and the business community 
observed even more carefully. 
 
This privileged son of a patriarch had done little to distinguish himself up to the point of 
governing Texas. His academic career was without distinction, save for the institutions 
from which he received degrees, and his military service was perfunctory at best. His 
business ventures were below par, until ownership and management positions with the 
Texas Rangers were arranged for him, eventually yielding him considerable wealth. 
 
His early personal life was loose. He drank excessively and cared little for the social 
trappings of Kennebunkport, Maine, where his family had summered for generations. 
The three great influences in his life as he has identified them are Jesus Christ; his wife, 
Laura Bush; and his father, the former president. He unabashedly points to his 
Christianity and Mrs. Bush as the reasons for his giving up drinking at age forty, and he 
continually marvels at his father’s authentic strength of character and loving ways. 
 
Tales are told in Kennebunkport of the future president riding his bicycle down an ornate 
staircase in his family's summer home and years later acting out at social events there. 
With all of this said, George W. Bush was a steady-as-you-go and effective Texas 
governor. His down-to-earth style and deep religious convictions took firm hold in Texas, 
as they would later across the nation. 
 
The 2000 Republican primary was a money contest and an outright race over who would 
win the evangelical right. Despite John McCain's impressive showing in New Hampshire, 
Bush readily proceeded to the nomination by winning in the hotly contested South 
Carolina primary, leading the way to the other Southern states, which would comprise the 
essential components of his ultimate victory· Bush chose former Defense Secretary Dick 
Cheney to lead his search committee for vice president, but Cheney himself emerged as 
the leading contender. 
 
Vice President Al Gore won the Democratic nomination and selected Connecticut 
Senator Joe Lieberman as his vice presidential running mate. Gore distanced himself 
from President Clinton and campaigned on his and Mr. Clinton’s accomplishments and 
what he portrayed as his own unique qualifications for the office. The debates did not 
serve Gore well. He came across as pedantic and smug. He wore earth tone clothing and 
for the most part did not take Bush seriously. Most political experts earmarked Florida as 
the swing state, and Democratic strategists urged Gore to exploit the Social Security issue 
in Florida, where the state’s seniors provided the pivotal vote. Gore ignored the advice. 
 
In the end it in fact came down to Florida on election night; first Bush was declared the 
winner, then Gore, then Bush again. The election proceeded to the Florida State Supreme 
Court and then to the U.S. Supreme Court. Bush v Gore and the entire Florida electoral 
process will remain a contentious part of American presidential history. The Supreme 
Court awarded the election to George W. Bush, ·and as Richard Nixon had done forty 
years before in his close contest with John F. Kennedy, Gore conceded defeat to avoid a 
national rift and ensure the orderly transfer of power. 
 



George W. Bush became the fourth president in U.S. history to win the presidency while 
losing the popular vote and winning the Electoral College.  
 
The first eight months of the Bush administration were uneventful, almost ceremonial. 
Bush assembled what appeared to be his father’s old team and even some members of the 
1973 Ford administration. He named Colin Powell as secretary of state, Donald Rumsfeld 
as secretary of defense, and John Ashcroft as U.S. attorney general. Vice president 
Cheney was said to have assumed primacy in the administration through his skill and 
experience. 
 
Then came September 11, 2001. The attack on the World Trade Center placed George W. 
Bush in destiny’s path, as had happened with so many presidents before him. He 
relentlessly pursued Al-Qaeda and the “war on terrorism." By most accounts he rose to 
the occasion with dignity, grace, and strength. While many disagree on his choice of 
military options, there can be no doubt that he unified the country and acted decisively in 
responding to this first act of war on American soil since Pearl Harbor.  
 
The war in Iraq that followed two years hence eroded the gains he made in personal and 
political stature. Bush initially told the American people, the Congress, and the world that 
weapons of mass destruction had been found in Iraq and that there was a direct link 
between Al-Qaeda and Iraq. Congress approved the necessary appropriations and 
authorized the president to invade Iraq in what was the first pre-emptive American 
military operation in history. Bush did not, however, seek or obtain the carefully drawn 
support of the international community as his father had done in the first Iraq war. 
 
"Shock and Awe” was the spectacle displayed around the world as the United States 
moved to depose Saddam Hussein in 2003. Baghdad was conquered, at least 
geographically, and Saddam Hussein was captured, tried, convicted, and executed after a 
new Iraqi government had been elected and installed. Violence and civil war have since 
abounded in Iraq. American troop buildups now surpass 5,000 and American casualties 
have exceeded 4,400. The war is estimated to have cost in excess of $550 billion, and 
challenges over the authenticity of the original basis for American engagement have 
mounted. 
 
The mid-term elections of 2006 resulted in a repudiation of President Bush and the war, 
with Democrats gaining control of the House and the Senate for the first time since 1965. 
George W. Bush would nonetheless be re-elected in 2004 in a race against the 
Democratic nominee, Massachusetts Senator John Kerry, and his running mate, North 
Carolina Senator John Edwards, this time winning about 51 percent of the popular vote 
and 274 Electoral College votes.  
 
The new Congress passed non-binding resolutions condemning continued American 
involvement in the war and unsuccessfully attempted to tack on to war appropriations 
bills and mandatory dates for withdrawal of the troops. President Bush vetoed these 
measures. A bipartisan commission headed by former Secretary of State James Baker and 
former Congressman Lee Hamilton questioned the administration’s handling of the war 
and called for a time-specific withdrawal schedule. Bush’s decision to go to war in Iraq 



and depose Saddam Hussein is widely considered to be the primary cause of the 
destabilization of conditions in the Middle East today.  
 
British Prime Minister Tony Blair, a staunch supporter of President Bush, faced 
increasing opposition within his own party over the war and withdrew essentially all of 
the British troops from Iraq. His support for the Iraq war played a role in his 2007 
resignation as prime minister.  
 
On the domestic front, President Bush's attempts to revamp Social Security to allow 
retirees the option to invest privately failed to even reach the floor of Congress, despite 
Bush's extensive use of the "bully pulpit” to win support of his plan. The Bush tax cuts 
stimulated economic growth but not for the long term, since most Americans spent and 
did not save their tax windfall. The Bush administration’s regulatory apparatus was fully 
taken by surprise and was unprepared to deal with the Enron and post-Enron corporate 
scandals, and the administration’s regulatory and relaxed regulatory policies came under 
attack.  
 
George W. Bush made two appointments to the Supreme Court—one of them, twice. He 
initially nominated John Roberts who was confirmed as associate justice and then 
appointed him chief justice when Justice William Rehnquist passed on. His attempt to fill 
the Roberts associate seat with Harriet Meyers, a more moderate candidate, was 
unsuccessful, and he then appointed Samuel Alito to the court.  
 
Even with the Enron-related cases and scandals in full public view, bankers and brokers, 
with the help of regulators, developed the “subprime mortgage” at the beginning the late 
’90s into the new millennium in an ambitious effort to expand home ownership and 
mortgage borrowing. This went beyond the relaxed standards of the ’80s and set the stage 
for the mass borrower defaults that followed. These new products utilized appraisals that 
were based on inflated property values that were in turn based on distorted valuations 
proffered by portfolio-driven lenders. Because values kept rising with each distorted sale, 
lenders had no problem recovering properties from defaulting borrowers or avoiding 
foreclosure by reselling properties, making new distorted loans.  
 
Then came the fiscal crisis of 2008. Subprime lenders had for years lured borrowers with 
variable-rate mortgages that began with affordable payments that later spiraled into 
impossible burdens. Quasi-federal entities such as Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac not only 
failed to ensure that these transactions were sound but also joined in the speculation and 
floated huge revenues, fees, and profits in the process. To make matters worse, as the 
Clinton recovery advanced, Wall Street bankers applied “new age” academic theories that 
they used to package or “securitize” millions of devalued subprime mortgages into 
insured debt instruments to be sold and re-sold in the private and public equity markets. 
In the process, essential loan-origination documentation and transfer instruments went 
unaccounted for and in many cases were never placed on public records as required by 
statute. Again, inflated home values, fueled by made-to-order appraisals on questionable 
loans, enabled the banks to sustain the momentum in the marketplace and satisfy the 
regulators by refinancing bad paper or strictly foreclosing on defaulted loans and 
reselling the properties for sums sufficient to liquidate the defaulted debt.  
 



This all came to an abrupt end in the late 2008 when rapidly increasing oil prices and 
other economic factors created a spiral of mortgage defaults that trashed not only the 
underlying mortgage debt but also the securitized packages purchased by the investment 
bankers and guaranteed by the insurance companies. The entire financial system was on 
the brink of disaster. Bush Treasury Secretary Henry Paulson advocated immediate 
federal intervention to bail out the banks, investment houses, and insurance companies as 
the only way to avoid a global financial collapse. Given no real choice, Bush approved 
the TARP (Troubled Asset Relief Program) bailout to prevent a massive international 
monetary crisis. This would set the stage for the outcome of the 2008 election, which was 
underway. 
 
George W. Bush’s time in office was an unlikely presidency. As it turned out, the office 
of the president molded this otherwise decent, humble, and perhaps adequately suited 
individual to rise to the level of wartime president, statesman and chief executive who 
served honorably, calmly, and confidently. He built the infrastructure—including 
Homeland Security and the anti-terrorism and the national security apparatus we have to 
this day—as a means of preventing future 911s for years to come, and he stepped up to 
intervene in preventing, at least for a time, what could have been an irreversible 
international financial collapse.  
 
In retirement, up to now, George W. Bush has conducted himself like his father before 
him, with dignity and reserve, supporting and respecting his successors in office, 
painting, writing, and enjoying his ranch and his family.  
 
Barack Obama, 44th President (2009-2017) 
 
Barack Obama’s ascendency to the presidency—and the family dynamics, life 
experiences and the intellectual, political, philosophical and theological underpinnings 
that formed his character—can be traced back to his childhood, his college and law 
school days, and his personal writings and research. The wholeness and consistency of 
this man are perhaps the most overlooked aspects of how he accomplished his public life. 
The closest comparison of his times and legacy would not be to any of the modern day 
presidencies we have surveyed here but more so to Abraham Lincoln, and even that study 
falls short because Lincoln was evaluated as an emancipator, with Obama being among 
the emancipated. Lincoln led the country through the Civil War and paved the way 
toward reconstruction. Obama’s election was acclaimed by many to be the last battle of 
the Civil War, a claim that would sadly be proven premature in the eight years to follow.  
 
In his 2004 book, Dreams of my Father, and his 2008 book, The Audacity of Hope, 
Obama shared with us exactly who he was and how his vision of America took shape. 
 
Barack Obama is a product of an interracial marriage, the son of Barack Obama Sr., a 
senior government economist from Kenya, and Ann Dunham of Wichita, Kansas, an 
activist and social scientist. His father’s cultural and political heritage was a matter of 
great importance to the future president. The elder Obama divorced his mother and 
returned to Kenya when Barack was young, leaving him to be raised by his single mother 
and white grandparents. 
 



Ann Dunham traveled widely and introduced her son to the world. They moved 
frequently and life was adventurous. Obama lived for a time in Indonesia before settling 
in Hawaii with his grandfather and going on to Occidental College, Columbia University, 
and Harvard Law School. He would later write about how it felt to be raised in a white 
household and how his grandmother had at times betrayed a fear of young black men. He 
learned early what it meant to be a stranger in his own home, just as years later some 
would say, he felt like a stranger in the White House. The president would speak about 
his early years as a young black man being looked at suspiciously and fearfully by mall 
shoppers and police and always aware of how race impacted life. Toward the end of his 
second term Obama became the first U.S president to visit a federal prison and openly 
stated that but for the grace of God, he could have been a resident of such a facility, just 
like the scores of black men he visited there and the hundreds of thousands in the rest of 
America’s jails and prisons.  
 
In a 2012 book, A Singular Woman, by Jenny Scott, Ms. Dunham is said to have recalled 
that Barack Obama told her that she had given him, “a sense of unconditional love that 
was big enough that with all the surface disturbances of our lives, it sustained him 
entirely.”  
 
Barack Obama’s political, philosophical, and theological beliefs were a consistent subject 
of his early writings at Columbia and Harvard. The Protestant theologian and political 
thinker Reinhold Niebuhr was a major influence on Obama. It was here he formed his 
foundational belief that “philosophical pragmatism and deliberative democracy go hand 
and hand” and that “no law is ever final and no battle truly finished.”  
 
During the 2012 campaign, for example, the president had made some off-hand 
comments to a group of supporters in San Francisco to the effect that rural and rust-belt 
voters are most comfortable when they have their Bibles and guns. Critics used this 
statement as proof that the president had become detached and elitist in office. Obama 
tackled the issue of elitism in 2008 in The Audacity of Hope, pointing out the need for 
understanding and compromise in a democracy. “If liberals would at least acknowledge 
that the recreational hunter feels the same way about his guns as they do about their 
library books, and if conservatives recognized that most women feel as protective of their 
right to reproductive freedom as evangelists do of their right to worship…” There was 
really nothing new. Obama’s deep understanding of the issues and core principles were 
consistent with his thinking before he became president. 
 
The 2008 Democratic primary was like none before it. Soon after the results of the early 
primaries were in, the contest came down to two candidates—the young African-
American first-term U.S. senator from Illinois against the presumptive nominee, former 
First Lady and U.S. Senator from New York Hillary Clinton. Prior to Obama’s entry into 
the race, the Democratic establishment had planned for an essentially certain nomination 
process that would pave the way to a strong and long-anticipated Clinton return to the 
White House and the election of the first woman as president. Obama and his team had a 
different take on history—to elect the nation’s first African-American president. 
 



We saw the young senator from Chicago, Harvard lawyer, Constitutional scholar, and 
activist pitted against the experienced and savvy insider who could become the first 
woman to be elected president.  
 
Obama assembled a campaign team comprising both young and experienced campaign 
operatives alike who used former Vermont Governor Howard Dean’s new internet 
fundraising and campaign model from the 2004 primaries as a reference point and 
developed it into an incomparable new age campaign and fundraising system. Obama’s 
rich oratorical skills, youth, energy, grace, and vision quickly propelled his candidacy as 
he formed large coalitions of college students, blacks, Hispanics, labor, women, college 
educated and white middle-class and working-class people. The theme of his campaign 
was that the hope that unified Americans could change the direction of the country and 
reject the candidates of the past and their propensities for war and for aligning with the 
rich and privileged. He ran as an antiwar candidate, noting his early and steadfast 
opposition to the war in Iraq and Hillary’s Clinton’s support of it, and spoke to the “better 
angels” of voters.  
 
Hillary Clinton’s campaign organization was essentially a re-deployment of Bill 
Clinton’s operatives. The Clintons viewed the Democratic nomination as theirs for the 
asking and had every reason to believe that November 2008 would ring in a new Clinton 
presidential era. Mrs. Clinton campaigned on her unique White House role as an activist 
first lady and her tenure as a U.S. senator from New York. The family had settled on 
Chappaqua, New York, as their home, and Hillary Clinton built a strong traditional New 
York State Democratic base, which she counted on at the national level. When Obama 
announced his bid for the presidency, the Clinton strategy adroitly pivoted. With Obama 
filling the role of outsider with a new message, Clinton’s emphasis was now placed on 
her experience in contrast to Obama’s first-term Senate status, and she discounted his 
public service at the state level in the Illinois Senate and as a community organizer in 
Chicago. Obama, on the other hand, focused on Clinton’s establishment status and pro-
war stance and the need for true structural change in the political system, especially in the 
area of campaign finance reform.  
 
Clinton operatives realized early in the process that Obama’s candidacy changed the 
entire premise and strategy of the 2008 campaign. Clinton’s impressive experience and 
life-long devotion to social justice issues, powerful organization and financial position 
were no match for the young charismatic senator who mobilized a wide swath of 
society—college educated, those who did not have the benefit or opportunity of a formal 
education, and a range of ethnicities and genders —in ways that at the time seemed to 
transcend racial barriers. To the great dismay of the Clintons, Obama formed his own 
21st century version of the FDR coalition, which would result in his winning the 
Democratic nomination and his becoming the 44th president of the United States.  
 
Clinton supporters like Westchester County New York Congresswoman Nita Lowey 
would flood the Sunday morning news programs in an attempt to deflect the Obama 
momentum and to reacquaint Democrats with the Clinton legacy, reminding the public 
that the nomination really belonged to Mrs. Clinton. In one appearance on Meet the 
Press, Lowey credited Obama for his oratorical skills and appeal, but in effect told him to 
wait his turn.  



 
The primaries became more and more intensive and even personal. Obama clearly 
excelled in the debates with Clinton, and Bill Clinton made no secret of his dislike for the 
Illinois senator. Some observers said that the former president’s references had racial 
overtones and that the Clinton campaign was turning exceedingly negative. 
 
The first primary outcome was Iowa, a white, Midwestern enclave. Obama won an 
impressive] victory, so much so that even Mrs. Clinton’s impressive comeback in New 
Hampshire a few days later could not overcome the momentum. As the Democratic 
convention approached, Mrs. Clinton decided to accept the inevitability of Obama’s 
nomination, withdrew from the race, and strongly supported him through the general 
election. 
 
The Democratic National Convention convened in August 2008, and one of the 
convention days also happened to be the 100th anniversary of the birth of Lyndon B. 
Johnson, the president who was second only to Abraham Lincoln in securing civil rights 
for African Americans and without whose domestic and civil rights legislative programs 
and policies the soon-to-be 44th president could not have likely achieved his life’s work. 
Ironically, and somewhat unfairly, the organizers of the 2008 Democratic National 
Convention did use the opportunity to formally observe the Johnson legacy and its impact 
on its nominee’s life and career. 
 
Obama was nominated on the first ballot and selected Delaware Senator Joseph Biden as 
his running mate to face the Republican ticket, Arizona senator John McCain and running 
mate Senator Sarah Palin of Alaska.  
 
Obama mobilized and energized his base with stirring calls to hope and action. “Yes we 
can” became the theme and the order of the day. The campaign was an inclusive populist 
enterprise, with assurances that change was in the wind and would surely come to pass if 
Obama were elected. He campaigned heavily on an antiwar platform and on an 
encompassing, populist, progressive agenda. 
 
Right-wing opposition to Obama intensified with spoken and unspoken overtones of race 
and accusations of radical socialism, Islamic revolutionary leanings, and even a 
developing “birther” movement that falsely maintained that Obama was not eligible to 
run for president because his was born in Kenya, or Indonesia.  
 
John McCain, true to himself, did not partake in these attacks and confined his 
disagreements with Obama to politics, domestic and foreign policy, and national and 
security and defense issues. At one McCain rally, where an elderly white woman 
expressed to the candidate her belief that Obama was really a dangerous radical Muslim, 
McCain took the microphone away from her in the middle of her statement, looked her in 
the eye, and assured her that Barack Obama was a good man and a good American, a 
family man with whom he simply disagreed on some public issues. The negative anti-
Obama undercurrents on the right nonetheless continued.  
 
The race remained close until in October 2008, when the sub-prime mortgage and 
financial industry crisis hit the country and the candidates took leave of the campaign to 



return to Washington and their Senate responsibilities, participating in the Bush 
administration’s financial industry bailout negotiations and debates. As much as he 
distained what had transpired and was repulsed by the idea that the federal government 
and the American taxpayer would now give the people who caused the financial collapse 
billions of dollars to rescue them, John McCain understood that if the government did not 
act quickly and on the spot, the consequences to the U.S and the world economy would 
be devastating and perhaps irreversible. Obama would ultimately reach the same 
conclusion, and the crisis tipped the scale for voters who were not yet ready to support 
Obama. On Election Day 2008, the American people made history and demonstrated to 
the world, which at least for this election and for this time, the public good and welfare of 
the country transcended race and elected Barack Hussein Obama as the 44th president of 
the United States. He was inaugurated on January 20, 2009.  
 
Obama’s first inaugural address was an eloquent and inspiring introduction to how he 
viewed twenty-first century America and the world, setting forth a unifying agenda for 
his first and ensuing days in office. He made a moving reference to the historic 
proportions of his election to the nation’s highest office, not in terms of his personal 
accomplishment but rather as a reasoned, sober recognition of how far America had come 
to arrive at the day when the son of a man from Kenya could be sworn in as president. 
The new president would also speak about the challenges facing his new 
administration—a collapsing national and world economy, two wars, terrorist threats, and 
domestic issues that no president since Franklin D. Roosevelt had to face on his first day 
in office. The president and First Lady Michelle Obama and their two children, Sasha and 
Malia, then began their new life in the White House, which as the president and first lady 
would again remind us had been built by slaves.  
 
While the nation was celebrating on that very moving 2009 inaugural day, Senate 
Minority Leader Mitch McConnell convened his own inaugural luncheon with House and 
Senate Republican leaders. The subject was the next four years and the “main course” 
was the Obama presidency. It was there, as we would later learn, that the Republicans 
made the covenant to oppose each and every Obama initiative with the goal being not the 
welfare of the country but to ensure the failure of its new leader.  
 
The first 100 days of the Obama administration were crucial.    
 
To begin with, not since JFK’s assemblage of “the best and the brightest” or FDR’s 
“Brain Trust’ had a U.S. president constructed a cabinet of the academic, professional, 
and cultural strength even approaching the stature and credentials of the Obama 
administration’s team. President Obama’s choice of Hillary Clinton for the critical 
position of secretary of state was reminiscent of Lincoln’s “Team of Rivals.” His 
nominations of Timothy Geithner for treasury and former Harvard President Lawrence 
Summers for the Council of Economic Advisers, for example, and his appointments in 
defense, intelligence, national security, and important domestic offices all spoke of the 
new president’s confidence and determination to build his administration with the finest 
minds. He sought people of character, vision, and experience who could enrich his 
presidency by advising him, especially in the areas where he may have been lacking in 
experience and expertise.  
 



Obama’s first term saw the intensification of the war and beginnings of a roll back in 
Iraq, a commitment to more troops in Afghanistan, a diluted attempt to close 
Guantanamo, an intensification of domestic surveillance in the war against terror, an 
expansion of international intelligence and the use of drones, and the killing of Osama 
bin Laden. Obama also intensified the pace and number of deportations of immigrants 
living in the U.S. illegally and became the first president in U.S. history to order the 
killing of an American citizen who had been declared an enemy combatant.  
 
With Democratic control of the House and Senate, Obama passed and signed into law his 
signature Affordable Health Care Act, which opponents on the left criticized as too far a 
departure from the public option Obama campaigned on and which Republicans 
considered a form of socialized medicine. 
 
During most of his first term, Obama was lukewarm on marriage equality and was 
considered not vocal enough by the African-American left regarding civil rights, criminal 
issues, and mass incarceration. One of his early Father’s Day speeches to civil rights 
organizations struck a tone of “up by your bootstraps” reminiscent of Bill Cosby, which 
activists like Harry Bellefonte and others would quietly criticize. Obama would call to 
mind that he was elected as the American president, and represented all the people and 
that he was not a Martin Luther King Jr. or a Gandhi, who were activists. Obama did, 
however, intensify his activism on gun control and wept openly at the funerals of twenty-
six children gunned down in Sandy Hook, Connecticut, as he would too many times more 
by the time his presidency ended. Unfortunately, his party’s loss of the midterm elections 
in 2010 and the Republican hold on the House and Senate for the rest of his terms in 
office, coupled with opposition from the NRA, presented obstacle after obstacle and 
failure after failure in his efforts at achieving meaningful gun control.  
 
The Obama administration’s stimulus package, called the American Recovery and 
Reinvestment Act of 2009, focused on providing immediate relief to the banking and 
insurance industries and other entities but did little or nothing to restructure or relieve the 
mortgage debt burden on homeowners, farmers, and businesses. The results were that not 
only were the subprime mortgage borrowers losing their homes but so were the 
conventional borrowers who had responsibly acquired and serviced their debt. The reason 
for this was that the crisis caused a collapse in home values across the board. As a result, 
a record number of American homeowners and farmers found themselves in foreclosure, 
pre-foreclosure, or serious arrears in 2008 and 2009.  
 
This far surpassed the number of property owners in that category during the Great 
Depression of the 1930s, when, far different from today’s federal requirements, New 
Deal home loan policies and regulations placed the priority on bailing out the homeowner 
rather than on the banker. President George W. Bush’s Troubled Asset Relief Program 
(TARP) bailed out the banks because they were “too big to fail,” and Obama, to the 
surprise of many of his grassroots supporters, created policies that essentially mirrored 
the Bush “too big to fail” philosophy. Liberals expecting the “New, New Deal,” as well 
as fiscal conservatives who feared that Obama would take on the dimensions of an 
“American Gorbachev” and restructure the entire economic landscape, were taken aback 
by the ease with which the Obama administration fell in line with the regulatory and 
economic policies of Bill Clinton and George W. Bush.  



 
In July 2010, Obama signed into law the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer 
Protection Act, which incorporated some of the most comprehensive financial and 
regulatory reforms since the New Deal. The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 
which was established under the new law, experienced significant delays in becoming 
fully operational. There has not been a single prosecution of any of the bankers, 
investment bankers, hedge fund operators, attorneys, or accountants responsible for the 
deliberate creation and distribution of the hybrid mortgage and securities that became 
known as the “subprime mortgage.” President Obama reasonably took the position that it 
would not be proper to prosecute individuals for exercising “bad business judgment.” 
Bank of America, Countrywide, Citibank, and Wells Fargo, to name a few, stonewalled 
Obama administration programs that encouraged loan modifications for affected 
borrowers, and the federal government has left itself without the enforcement tools 
needed to exact a reasonable quid pro quo from the banks to in turn bail out homeowners 
and farmers. In 2008 “private investor” funds were encouraged by Treasury Secretary 
Timothy Geithner to participate in rehabilitating defaulted mortgage loans. Translated, 
that meant that in many cases “vulture funds” would buy defaulted paper at about seven 
cents on the dollar, feign attempts at loan restructure, foreclose on the homeowner, and 
warehouse millions of properties until the market came back ten or more years later, and 
then sell them at a profit.  
 
The Standard and Poor’s 500 index was up 65 percent in Obama’s first term in office, the 
largest gain for any first-term president since Dwight D. Eisenhower. 
 
President Obama’s Affordable Care Act accomplished critically needed changes in the 
area of national health care. Not even Franklin Roosevelt had dared to tamper with health 
care and the medical profession, and the early Clinton initiatives in this area were quickly 
shut down by Congress. President Obama’s genuine understanding of the human and 
fiscal imperatives involved with the health care issue—along with the fact that at the time 
of the passage of the new law his party controlled both houses of Congress—made this 
singularly historic achievement possible. While it is recognized that the new health 
insurance system needs some refinements and improvements—with opposing points of 
view ranging from a completely free market approach to a “Medicare for all” option—the 
fact remains that currently over twenty-five million Americans who were without health 
insurance are now insured. And the Affordable Care Act tackled troublesome issues like 
pre-existing conditions and the ability of college-age or adult children of policy holders 
to stay on family plans up to age twenty-six. The signing into law of the Affordable Care 
Act may well go down in history as the most significant American presidential legislative 
and policy achievement since Social Security and Medicare.  
 
The Obama administration’s intervention in the automobile industry, while initially 
drawing criticism, in fact saved millions of jobs and repositioned American automakers 
to successfully recover and compete. Obama never fully utilized the significant executive 
powers created under Dodd-Frank to break up or penalize any of the largest banks or 
investment houses. Sanctions directed against major financial institutions and CEOs have 
thus far been limited to civil penalties and large fines.  
 



Many in Obama’s original progressive base criticized him for assimilating too many of 
Gorge W. Bush’s policies. Those on the right pressed on in their attacks on the president 
and what they considered his socialist agenda, and they continued to perpetuate 
conspiracy theories about his birth and religious beliefs. By 2010 a new American 
political phenomenon, the Tea Party, born in the Midwest, emerged and helped to elect a 
right-wing Republican majority in the House and Senate, resulting in the emergence of 
senators like Ted Cruz of Texas and Rand Paul of Kentucky as well as many Tea Party 
members of the House of Representatives. With the loss of the mid-term elections the 
Obama legislative agenda was stalled.  
 
Once in office, Obama relaxed many of his progressive themes and quickly found the 
center. He made valiant efforts to govern by consensus but was met with Republican 
obstinacy every step of the way. Obama’s “principled aversion to absolutes” and his 
preferences for compromise were the hallmarks of his first term, and for the most part he 
conducted himself as “a pragmatist and historist” whose purpose was not to radically 
alter the existing socio-economic and political structure but to “loosen the bolts,” as it 
were, and set the stage for incremental change. At the time of his election in 2008, 
progressive supporters of Barack Obama thought they were electing “the new FDR.” 
Many on the right believed that Obama would be the “American Gorbachev” who would 
shatter the existing economic and social structure. At the end of the first term, both sides 
would be proven wrong, and it could be said that the nation had elected “the New Adlai 
Stevenson.” Only in the last eighteen months of his second term would Obama return to 
his original core progressive agenda from the 2008 campaign. 
 
By 2012 the Republicans had managed to significantly slow down the Obama agenda. 
Whether it was leaving vacancies on the federal courts unfilled or failing to fund core 
administration functions, and even taking the government to the point of a shutdown, the 
Republicans continually stood in his way so that he would be vulnerable in 2012. 
 
President Obama proceeded to nomination for a second term without opposition, and he 
and Vice President Biden were again the party’s standard bearers in 2012. 
 
The Republican primary was hotly contested with Tea Party influences challenging the 
front runner, former Massachusetts Governor Mitt Romney, who had lost the nomination 
to John McCain in 2008. Romney was nominated at the Republican convention and 
selected Congressman Paul Ryan of Wisconsin as his running mate. Romney fought a 
tough but dignified race against the president. Foreign policy, national security, defense, 
the economy, and the Affordable Care Act, known as “Obamacare,” were his core issues. 
The president campaigned on his first-term record and accomplishments and reminded 
the country of what the last Republican administration had left him. Romney hammered 
away at the Obama record and used Ryan to energize the Tea Party base.  
 
The first 2012 presidential debate was a pivotal point for Romney. He came across as 
relaxed, informed, and self-assured. Obama was not at his best that night, and the general 
consensus was that Romney had bested him and that he and Ryan were picking up 
momentum. Obama’s advisors told him he was in trouble.  
 



From that point on the Obama campaign refocused and reorganized, and it was then that 
former President Bill Clinton was asked to campaign for the Obama-Biden ticket. The 
former president agreed and went on a vigorous tour campaigning for Obama. This 
seemed to turn the election around. Obama would go on to dominate the remaining 
debates and win an impressive re-election victory. President Obama and Vice President 
Biden were sworn in for a second term on January 20, 2011. The Republican Party 
however continued to hold the majority in the House and Senate.  
 
The second Obama term saw an intensified coordinated Republican effort to derail the 
president’s legislative, budget, foreign policy, and domestic agendas. Wide-ranging 
Republican efforts served to frustrate Obama’s consensus-building efforts and created 
gridlock in Washington. The Republican tactics included continued budget confrontations 
and threats of government shutdowns over debt ceilings; constant attempts to repeal the 
Affordable Care Act; opposition to free trade policies and global warming initiatives; 
accusation after accusation on issues of foreign and military policy and his historic 
nuclear arms treaty with Iran, negotiated by Secretary of State John Kerry; and 
obstruction on gun control, immigration, and criminal justice issues. The fictions of the 
“birther movement” continued, and the president’s secretary of state, Hillary Clinton, also 
became the target of Republican operatives over issues surrounding her decision-making 
in the attack on the U.S. embassy in Benghazi, Libya, in which an American ambassador 
and other members of the Foreign Service were killed by terrorists due to inadequate 
security. Some Republican senators and representatives were openly hostile and 
disrespectful to the president. As distressing as it is to contemplate, there is little doubt 
that race was a prominent factor in much of the invective that was directed at the 
president. 
 
American troops in Iraq were reduced to a minimum, but continued to train the Iraqi 
army. In the meantime, the Arab Spring, the fall of Egyptian President Hosni Mubarak, 
the removal of Libyan dictator Muammar Gaddafi, and civil war in Syria paved the way 
for a group known as ISIS, a new self-proclaimed Islamic State, to replace al Qaeda as 
the most dangerous existential terrorist threat to American and international security. 
ISIS-inspired terrorist attacks in the Middle East, Europe, the United States, and 
throughout the world intensified and the death tolls climbed. Obama’s initial reaction to 
the emergence of ISIS was to discount its strength as a source of threat to American 
security and world stability. This was met with more attacks on him by Republicans who 
accused him of not even acknowledging the existence or gravity of the threat posed by 
“radical Islamic” groups. On the domestic front, gun violence continued to plague the 
country, with the president commenting on it and visiting the families of victims of 
massacre upon massacre caused by gun violence. Charleston, San Bernardino, Orlando, 
and other similar tragedies brought the chief executive to tears as he attended services 
and consoled grieving loved ones. In the face of all of this, the president was not able to 
move the Republican Congress to pass even basic gun control that would eliminate 
military-style automatic weapons and other arsenals from the marketplace and out of the 
reach of violent criminals and mentally ill people.  
 
On social issues, the second Obama term found Vice President Biden leading the 
administration on marriage equality, with the president following suit and the Supreme 
Court handing down its historic Obergefell v. Hodges decision.  



 
Racial confrontations emerged all over the country with a mounting number of incidents 
in which police killed or caused the deaths of unarmed African Americans. 
Demonstrations and violence erupted in Ferguson, Missouri; Staten Island; and 
Baltimore, and in cities throughout the country. The “Black Lives Matter” movement 
organized non-violent demonstrations protesting the police killings, but some unrelated 
actors employed violence against police in Dallas and other cities where officers were 
assassinated in apparent retaliation for the killing of black citizens. Obama issued pleas 
for calm and cessations of violence and condemned the violence against police and black 
citizens alike. He also, for the first time in his presidency, began a frank dialogue about 
race in America and even personalized the issue and pointed out that he could have just 
as easily ended up another young dead black man on the streets of America. He called for 
a national dialogue and for healing. President Obama then began another conversation 
about race-based mass incarceration and criminal justice in the United States and became 
the first U.S. President to visit a federal prison. He convened White House conferences 
on criminal justice and re-entry programs and managed to accomplish badly needed 
bipartisan legislation on sentencing reform, which has already resulted in the release of 
thousands of nonviolent drug offenders from federal prisons. He pardoned or commuted 
the sentences of more nonviolent prisoners than any other U.S. president.  
 
On immigration, the president retreated from his administration’s harsh deportation 
policies and initiated “Dream Act” policies that relaxed immigration and deportation 
requirements for people who came into the country as the children of undocumented 
immigrants and successfully pursued their own education and employment goals and 
were productive and law abiding. When Congress refused to entertain serious 
immigration reform legislation, Obama proceed by executive order to humanize 
American immigration processes and prevent undue hardship for people who had come to 
the U.S. to pursue the heralded American dream. 
 
With the end of his second term coming into view and the 2016 presidential primary 
about to begin, Obama, at the height of his public approval ratings, began to focus on his 
legacy. As events unfolded, he did not look to Vice President Biden to be his successor 
but to his former secretary of state, Hillary Clinton, to carry on his policies and secure his 
legacy. What Obama and so many others in Washington failed to see coming was the 
intensive right-wing, antiestablishment, nationalist, populist movements brewing in 
Europe and the United States, which would build momentum and here at home would 
result in the emergence and election of perhaps the most unlikely candidate for president 
in the nation’s history. The new president would repudiate and be the antithesis of 
everything Obama stood for and accomplished in his two terms as the nation’s chief 
executive and commander in chief.  
 
President Obama appointed two moderates to the Supreme Court, Sonia Sotomayor, the 
first Latina justice, and Elena Kagan, his solicitor general. He was denied his 
constitutional prerogative of appointing U.S. Appeals Court Judge Merrick Garland to 
replace Justice Antonin Scalia, who passed away in February 2016, when Senate 
Majority Leader Mitch McConnell shut down the confirmation process based on the 
calculation that a Republican president would be elected in the fall to fill this critical, 
balance-altering vacancy. McConnell’s strategy worked, with Donald Trump’s election 



and the appointment of Neil Gorsuch of Colorado to fill the Scalia seat. Gorsuch, in his 
first significant act on the court, voted with the conservative justices to authorize the 
execution of an Arkansas man whose conviction was under challenge for ineffective 
assistance of trial counsel, in a beat-the-clock decision to enable the state to utilize a 
lethal injection drug with an imminent expiration date.  
 
Not since Abraham Lincoln has there been such a confluence of intellect and morality in 
an American president as there was in Barack Obama. Obama sought the office out of a 
sense of destiny and purpose. It was no doubt time for the country to elect its first 
African-American president. Obama’s journey was timely, and his personal and 
professional achievements and lifetime of preparation transcended race in America for at 
least a while, as he was twice enthusiastically elected by significant margins of the 
popular and electoral vote. President Obama and First Lady Michelle Obama served the 
country with dignity and without pretense, guile, or scandal. The president conducted his 
personal life without reproach, sought out and listened to advice from experienced and 
qualified advisors, and governed thoughtfully and carefully throughout his eight years in 
office; he was a president of all the people. He led the country through the most difficult 
economic times since the Great Depression and was the longest-sitting wartime president 
in the nation’s history. Millions of jobs were created during his terms in office. He kept 
the country safe from a recurring September 11, 2001 attack. He also presided over a sea 
of domestic violence and social upheavals that would come to define his empathy and 
compassion for the victims of violence and their families.  
 
Barack Obama was one of those American presidents who was well qualified to serve 
and rose nobly and dutifully to the demands of the office. There can be little doubt that he 
grew into the office and was influenced and shaped by its history. No matter what the 
outcome of his successor’s incumbency, the legacy of President Obama will no doubt 
grow and become more a part of our national heritage with each passing year. He 
honored the Office of the Presidency and the people who entrusted it to him. 
 
Donald J. Trump, 45th President (2017- ) 
 
The 2016 Republican and Democratic primaries set the stage for the election of Donald 
Trump as the 45th president of the United States.  
 
It became apparent early in the process that the 2016 presidential election would be 
transformative.  
 
On the Republican side, sixteen candidates from government, business, and the medical 
profession, as well as former state governors and legislators, qualified for the primaries, 
raised large amounts of money, and organized campaigns. It seemed that any Republican 
with a pulse and a penchant for whistling “Hail to the Chief” in the shower was running. 
 
Former Florida Governor Jeb Bush sought the nomination and was pre-empted by his 
protégé, Florida U.S. Senator Marco Rubio, who announced his own candidacy. An 
extensive list of other candidates qualified for the Republican presidential nomination. 
Kentucky Senator Rand Paul, Texas Senator Ted Cruz, former Arkansas Governor Mike 
Huckabee, former Pennsylvania Senator Rick Santorum, and Wisconsin Governor Scott 



Walker entered the race, as did South Carolina Senator Lindsey Graham, Louisiana 
Governor Bobby Jindal, New Jersey Governor Chris Christie, Ohio Governor Jon Kasich, 
former New York Governor George Pataki, former Texas Governor Rick Perry, former 
Hewlett Packard CEO Carly Fiorina, brain surgeon Dr. Ben Carson, and the New York 
real estate promoter and reality television star Donald Trump.  
 
The Republican primary debates were bifurcated, with only candidates meeting certain 
prescribed polling criteria allowed in the main arena, with the others relegated to a pre-
debate sparring round.  
 
Even before the debates began, businessman Donald Trump captivated the media. Since 
the day he descended on the Trump Tower escalator to announce his candidacy in June 
2015—in the process vilifying Mexican people and declaring his intention to tear down 
America’s immigration legacy—he became a fixture on cable and network news, 
accumulating a massive amount of free air time. His campaign was based on his personal 
attributes concerning his business and financial acumen and his professions of self-
financing and political independence. Trump, a master self-promoter and unparalleled 
marketer, read the national mood to the letter as he morphed his campaign into a deeply 
rooted white, populist, nationalist movement that would build a concentrated steam and 
momentum and would not completely surface until election day on November 8, 2016. 
He was narrowly defeated in the opening Iowa caucuses, but quickly recovered in New 
Hampshire and South Carolina and would continue to win primary after primary until the 
unthinkable would happen—his nomination in Cleveland in July 2016 as the Republican 
candidate for president. He selected Indiana Governor and former Congressmen Michael 
Pence, a socially conservative evangelical Christian, as his running mate. 
 
The Republican primaries were raucous and entertaining, and although not immediately 
perceived, Trump won almost every one of them with about thirty-five percent of the 
primary popular vote. His blunders and character flaws made no difference to the blindly 
loyal, frustrated, white middle-class, and rural and rust-belt poor who blamed everything 
that was wrong with their lives on Washington insiders Barack Obama and Hillary 
Clinton and on “Obamacare.” They took promoter Trump at his word that he was their 
only hope for a better life. They were able to overlook his lying, refusal to release his tax 
returns, and his lack of familiarity with the basic public policy subjects at issue in the 
campaign. 
 
One after the other, Trump’s Republican opponents dropped out of the race and left a 
stunned party establishment to deal with the inevitability that Donald J. Trump would be 
their standard bearer in 2016. But someone looking closely at who was celebrating at the 
Trump primary victory celebrations on Fifth Avenue would see that it was not the 
unemployed coal miner or the mother of four who has to make sixty dollars’ worth of 
food shopping at Walmart last for two weeks, but the Manhattan real estate and business 
elite with five thousand dollars’ worth of clothing on their backs. The rust-belt and 
Appalachian folks continued to attend his rallies and to support him and vote for him, and 
he basked in their adulation, promising them that the only reason he was running was 
because he alone understood their problems and could help them. He became their lucky 
charm.  
 



On the Democratic side, former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton had the unofficial 
designation of presumptive nominee for the outset, years before the 2016 presidential 
season even commenced. Similar to her previous run, she, and the Democratic party, 
believed it was theirs for the taking—they never took into account how Benghazi, and the 
general hatred of the Clintons, would ruin both the party and her campaign.  
 
Initial opponents to the nomination consisted of former Senator James Webb of Virginia, 
former Senator Lincoln Chafee of Rhode Island, former Governor Martin O’Malley of 
Maryland, and Senator Bernie Sanders of Vermont. The early debates winnowed the 
number of candidates to three—Clinton, O’Malley, and Sanders. 
 
Apparently nothing in the Clinton 2016 playbook took account of the populist mood of 
the country. The Clinton team certainly did not anticipate the legendary primary 
challenge of the Sanders “Political Revolution” mounted by the seventy-four-year-old, 
Jewish, Independent, Brooklyn-born democratic socialist senator from Vermont and his 
army of supporters and volunteers. Bernie Sanders is not a promoter or marketing genius, 
but he understood the needs and concerns of the rural poor and middle class, out of 
empathy, not manipulation. He did not appeal to people’s fears and insecurities but to 
their core values and character.  
 
Hillary Clinton had a lifetime of progressive thinking and work to offer, but she did not 
relate to people as Sanders was able to do on the grassroots level. Sanders knew how to 
run an effective and efficient grassroots campaign because he genuinely cared about the 
unheard voices in America; Clinton completely missed that boat because she wanted the 
nomination and ran a political campaign rather than a campaign of the people. Moreover, 
her pro-war tendencies, Wall Street connections, money-driven campaign, and ultimate 
Washington insider image overshadowed her greatest credential—that she was the most 
qualified person and woman ever to run for the office of president. Allegations over 
Clinton’s paid speeches on Wall Street, her 1990s position and comments on crime and 
incarceration, her use of a personal e-mail server while secretary of state, and her role in 
the Benghazi incident multiplied and were sources of fierce attack by Trump and the 
Republicans, and also alienated progressive Democrats.  
 
As the Sanders momentum grew, the Clinton organization diverted its attention from the 
inevitability of the general election and began to take the Sanders’ challenge seriously. 
The Democratic National Committee reacted to the mounting Sanders offense as the body 
reacts to infection and disease, with internal organizational antibodies released to fend off 
the Sanders uprising. As a result, contentious primary debates were scheduled around 
major sporting events and positioned off hours, debate questions were released to Clinton 
in advance by DNC operatives who also happened to be involved in the presidential 
debates; the Clinton campaign implemented strategies to mischaracterize Sanders’ 
positions and identify him as a radical socialist; and voting irregularities were suspected 
at the polls in Brooklyn during the New York primary. What was not known about these 
activities at the time would later be revealed in Clinton and DNC e-mails surreptitiously 
obtained through Russian operatives and released through WikiLeaks.  
 
The Sanders campaign pressed on right through the opening of the convention, keeping to 
the issues and avoiding, for the most part, direct personal attacks against the former 



secretary of state. In the end, Clinton’s heavy support among black voters, Hispanics, and 
woman won the day for her, although Senator Sanders had begun to make considerable 
inroads with these groups. On the eve of the primary election, in an attempt to unify the 
party against the possibility of a Trump victory in November, Sanders withdrew from 
what had been a much closer race than anyone could have expected, endorsed Clinton, 
and called upon his supporters to vote for her. Sanders met considerable resistance from 
his backers and delegates and faced a near floor demonstration, after the WikiLeaks DNC 
e-mails were released on the eve of the convention. Sanders gave a rousing speech at the 
convention in support of the nominee and vigorously campaigned for her afterward.  
 
In his convention speech, President Obama, who essentially bet his entire legacy on 
Hillary Clinton’s candidacy, recognized Sanders’ contributions to the process but left it 
there. The president had long since been discouraging Sanders and some say his own vice 
president, Joe Biden, from opposing Clinton. Other observers have opined that Obama’s 
intense support for Clinton was in large part the result of a quid pro quo struck when 
former President Bill Clinton agreed to campaign for President Obama after his weak 
performance in the first 2012 debate with Mitt Romney.  
 
Hillary Clinton became the first woman nominated by a major party to run for president 
of the United States. She selected Virginia Senator Tim Kaine, another centrist Democrat, 
as her running mate. It was a historic night without question. Unlikely as it may have 
seemed at the time, this was also the night that the Democratic National Committee made 
possible the election of Donald Trump as the 45th president. The rust-belt and rural 
voters and disaffected white middle class and poor, were in the high grass quietly waiting 
to make their presence known. They deeply distrusted and disliked Hillary Clinton.  
 
Third party candidates Jill Stein of the Green Party and Gary Johnson of the Libertarian 
Party in all likelihood drew votes from each candidate and did better than they had done 
in the 2012 election, but their impact in 2016 was negligible. Stein, a physician with a 
consistent record on progressive issues, provided some Sanders supporters with refuge. 
Johnson, a former New Mexico governor and a very intelligent man no doubt, was clearly 
lacking even a basic understanding of foreign policy issues, and his campaign style 
bordered on frivolous.  
 
In 2016 a young Yale Law school graduate named J.D. Vance wrote what may be the 
most telling book on modern American culture and presidential politics in recent times. 
In Hillbilly Elegy, Vance portrayed a rural and rust-belt America that few had given 
much thought to. The book was largely autobiographical and spoke of his upbringing in a 
poor rust-belt town. He spoke out for poor white Americans and the deterioration of their 
culture, telling story after story about people who felt abandoned, ignored, and 
disrespected by the Washington elite whom they blamed for taking away their jobs, guns, 
religious freedom, and way of life. They wanted to shake up the system and to do 
whatever it took to do so. They did not speak with pollsters, so no one counted them, and 
they sat quietly and waited for the right opportunity to throw a wrench in the political 
process—and they did. Anyone who read Vance’s book could have easily understood 
what was about to happen in the summer and fall of 2016, but establishment politicians 
remained disconnected and instead relied on their party leaders, campaign organizations, 
and pollsters.   



 
And this was not just and American phenomenon. The 2016 summer Brexit vote in the 
U.K. sent off another warning, and again the establishment politicians ignored it. Senator 
Sanders was the one candidate in both parties other than Trump who understood the 
importance of addressing the needs of rust-belt and rural America, and he appealed 
widely to the same populations that Trump attracted on the Republican side. The 
Democratic establishment had long since decided that the 2016 presidential nomination 
belonged to Hillary Clinton. The more Sanders accused the Democratic National 
Committee of “rigging” the primaries in Clinton’s favor, the more they closed the process 
and gave Trump free reign over this intensely disaffected and potent block of voters in 
key Electoral College states. Trump got it too.  
 
The 2016 presidential debates were unlike any others before them, and any reasonable 
interpretation of the outcomes would have had to conclude that Clinton was the hands-
down winner. She was prepared, informed, and poised. Trump was distracted, belligerent, 
and ignorant of the issues. Not even an explosive video released by a major network 
between debates, showing Trump making obscene remarks about women and admitting 
to having committed sexual assaults, made a difference. He went on the attack and 
organized a reunion of the cast of 1990s Bill Clinton sexual assault victims and paraded 
them in full national view at the next debate. All he had to do to take attention away from 
himself was to generate chants of “lock her up” at his rallies and launch one vicious 
personal attack after another against his opponent, and his base would forget about the 
video, the tax returns, bankruptcies, and lies and would support him all the more. He 
ravaged Clinton over Benghazi and her e-mails, condemned FBI Director James Comey 
for clearing Clinton of criminal wrongdoing, and went on to say at one rally that he 
hoped the Russians and WikiLeaks were in fact in possession of her e-mails and would 
release them. And the e-mails were in fact released days after the NBC video on Trump 
was released, and the Clinton campaign deteriorated after that with the final nail taking 
the form of a Comey letter to Congress suggesting that there was new evidence on the 
Clinton e-mail question. Comey’s subsequent retraction would prove too little too late. 
 
Early election-night returns told the story straight away. Trump’s new campaign 
hierarchy, headed by Kellyanne Conway and Stephen Bannon, had focused on 
Wisconsin, Michigan, Ohio, and Pennsylvania. They targeted rust-belt and rural white 
and poor America, and these voters came out in large numbers and made their presence 
known for the first time in the election season. No pre-election poll or poll interview 
caught the power and the depth of these voters. Trump won Florida and states considered 
to be safely blue and won strategic Electoral College votes, enabling him to secure the 
presidency. Clinton won the popular vote by about three million votes, but her 
campaign’s miscalculations in Wisconsin and Michigan and other states were fatal. 
Donald Trump was elected the 45th president, and the Republicans won the House and 
Senate as well. 
 
Donald Trump and Michael Pence were sworn into office on January 20, 2017, before a 
modest assembly of supporters. Trump’s inaugural address was a dark, foreboding, 
personal manifesto in which he insulted four of his predecessors who had paid him the 
honor of attending by repudiating them and their administrations. On January 21, 2017, 



the largest women’s protest march in history took place in Washington, D.C., and in 
cities throughout the United States, as well as in cities abroad. 
 
Trump assembled a cabinet consisting of billionaires, Wall Street executives, generals, 
and CEOs of large companies. He even appointed business magnate Carl Icahn to lead 
the administration on regulatory reform, giving him free reign to recommend the 
reduction of regulations in industries where Icahn is heavily invested. Icahn holds the 
lion’s share of the Trump Atlantic City casino junk bonds and played a key role in 
Trump’s debt restructure in the late 1990s. On his first day in office and for weeks to 
follow, Trump would sign executive orders restricting travel and the entrance of asylum-
seeking refugees from certain Muslim countries, relaxing government regulations of 
business, removing Obama-administration restrictions on building the Alaska Pipeline, 
dismantling environmental protection measures on global warming, slowing down 
administration of the Affordable Care Act, and other actions. After a federal appeals 
panel stayed the enforcement of his travel ban, Trump replaced it with a new order, 
which was also stayed by a federal district court judge.  
 
Trump’s initial bill to repeal and replace the Affordable Care Act was withdrawn in the 
face of certain defeat and outcries from Trump’s own base. He subsequently succeeded in 
having the ACA repealed with replacement provisions that, among other things, eliminate 
millions of people from access to health care; drastically reduce Medicare and set the 
stage for its elimination, leaving the poor and the elderly as the most vulnerable; and 
create unsustainable tax burdens for the states. Hospital administrators, doctors, and 
insurance companies have expressed serious concerns about the adverse impact of the 
Trump healthcare bill. Trump himself told the visiting prime minister of Australia, whose 
country has a single-payer health care system for all of residents, that Australia has a 
much better health care system than the United States. A similarly harsh and 
controversial bill to repeal the ACA is pending in the Senate and may not have the 
necessary Republican votes to pass. This would leave Trump without any significant 
legislative accomplishment five months into his administration. 
 
Trump’s nomination of Colorado 10th Circuit U.S. Court of Appeals Judge Neil Gorsuch 
for the Supreme Court resulted in Senate confirmation after Majority Leader Mitch 
McConnell employed the “nuclear option,” a maneuver that changed the Senate rules 
governing the Supreme Court confirmations. This action essentially creates a Senate 
oligarchy concerning appointment of Supreme Court justices.  
 
The proposed Trump tax plan includes vast amounts of tax relief for corporations and 
wealthy individuals and only marginally addresses middle-class tax concerns by 
increasing the number of permissible deductions. This maneuver, however, eliminates all 
state and local taxes as deductions, which will force the states and their political 
subdivisions to significantly increase taxation on their residents.   
 
Trump continues to conduct campaign rallies before admiring throngs of rural and rust 
belt Americans, reminding them how great he is and how great the country will be under 
his leadership. He basks in their adulation while he and his administration proceed to 
dismantle the very programs that these groups rely upon for their survival. Trump has 
taken the extraordinary step of withdrawing from the Paris Accord on global warming, 



joining only two other countries, Ecuador and Syria, in excluding themselves from this 
vital accord.  
 
Wall Street continues on its unprecedented climb in the face of the prospects of Trump 
deregulation policies and tax cuts. Trump readily accepts credit for some recent favorable 
jobs figures even though it is clear that these outcomes and reports are for the most part 
cumulative and derivative of the policies of his predecessor.  
 
The FBI, House, and Senate have all launched investigations into the Trump 2016 
campaign connections to Russian interference in the election, with Trump’s attorney 
general recusing himself from the investigation based upon disclosures that he lied to the 
Senate Judiciary Committee during the nomination process on whether he had direct 
contact with Russian officials during the campaign. The Justice Department is also 
investigating Deutsche Bank, Trump’s largest personal creditor, regarding ties to Russian 
money laundering. Trump’s former national security advisor, Michael Flynn, is now 
facing House and Senate scrutiny for his dealings with the Russians during the 2016 
presidential election, as are Paul Manafort and two other high-ranking Trump campaign 
officials. Former Acting Attorney General Sally Yates testified before a congressional 
committee on the Flynn matter, telling lawmakers that she expressly warned Trump 
advisors about Flynn’s Russian ties well before Trump appointed him as national security 
advisor. Aids to former President Obama have stated that Obama himself warned then 
President Elect Trump about allegations against Flynn and urged him not to appoint him.  
 
Almost immediately after the Yates testimony, Trump abruptly fired FBI Director James 
Comey, who was leading the investigation of Flynn and other Trump campaign 
operatives, and on the following day personally met with the very Russian ambassador at 
the center of the FBI investigation. In firing Comey, Trump indicated that he was 
following the advice of Attorney General Jeff Sessions, who had already recused himself 
from the matter. It has further been revealed that just weeks before Comey’s firing, 
Comey had asked the Justice Department for additional resources to pursue the Russian 
investigation. The day after he fired Comey, Trump boasted to Russian officials that this 
action took pressure off him regarding the Russian investigation; in that meeting he 
referred to Comey as a “nut job” and a “show boat.” Comey has since testified before 
Congress and issued statements that Trump had insisted on meeting with him privately to 
ask him to not prosecute Michael Flynn and to discontinue the FBI’s Russian 
investigation. It has now been confirmed by multiple US Security sources that not only 
did the Russians interfere with the 2016 election but that they did so on order of Vladimir 
Putin with the specific purpose of ensuring that Trump was elected and Clinton defeated. 
 
Trump’s affinity for Russian President Vladimir Putin has remained a serious concern, 
and his multiple financial conflicts of interest, which give rise to allegations of his 
violation of the Emoluments Clause of the U.S. Constitution, have gone essentially 
unanswered because of his continued refusal to release his personal tax returns. The U.S. 
Postal Service lease with Trump on his Washington, D.C., hotel has also been a subject 
of scrutiny, but Trump’s own administration has cleared his ownership of the hotel based 
on his promise that he will not accept payments from the hotel while he is in office.  
Trump has accused former President Obama and the British government of wiretapping 
him during the 2016 race, has insulted the president of Mexico and the prime minister of 



Australia, and has refused to shake hands with German Chancellor Angela Merkel. He 
has renounced his national security apparatus and likened its members to Nazis. Trump 
has hosted the Japanese prime minister at his Mar-a-Lago estate, and when the Korean 
military conducted a test launching of a nuclear missile during the visit, Trump convened 
his national security team, replete with top-secret, classified materials, in the company of 
the Japanese prime minister, on the patio of his members-only golf club, in full hearing 
and view of his paying members, even allowing one of them to take a photograph of the 
impromptu, open-air “situation room” meeting. 
 
The budget Trump has prepared for Congress increases military spending and veterans’ 
programs, while it dramatically decreases or eliminates government support of the arts 
education, Medicaid, climate change remediation, and multiple government safety-net 
programs dating back to the New Deal, Great Society, and New Federalism. His tax 
reform proposal is principally centered on reducing taxes on the wealthiest people in the 
nation, and he recently announced that it will be “the largest tax cut ever.” His Medicaid 
cuts would result in billions of dollars of burdens on the states and reductions in care for 
the elderly and poor. The Trump Justice Department has taken steps to roll back local 
policing reforms agreed to by the Obama administration as it attempted to address the 
growing number of incidents of police violence on blacks and other repressive state and 
local law enforcement policies. 
 
Trump’s press secretary’s daily White House briefings have thus far been astounding in 
their lack of depth and disregard for the truth. Trump’s chief aides, Kellyanne Conway 
and Stephen Bannon, have introduced phrases such as “alternative facts” and “dismantle 
the administrative state” to the national lexicon, along with racial slurs and anti-Semitic 
rants. Headlines in European newspapers announce the subordination of American 
primacy in leading the free world and denounce the American “post-truth society.” 
Trump’s tentative participation in the G-7 conference and disheartening comments 
concerning American participation in the NATO alliance led to German Chancellor 
Merkel stating that Europe must now go it alone and that the days of reliance on 
America’s friendship and support are over.  
 
Trump’s pivot and abrupt shift on the use of military intervention in Syria, in the midst of 
a visit by Chinese President Xi Jinping to his Mar-a-Lago estate, was telling in many 
respects. The new president immediately reacted to Syrian President Assad’s use of 
chemical weapons on his own people, by ordering a tomahawk missile attack on the 
airfield reputed to be the launch site of the Assad attack. The aftermath of Assad’s assault 
was shocking and unspeakable, with film footage showing a father holding the bodies of 
his two small children who had been burned and suffocated by poisonous gasses. The 
impact on Trump was palpable. He would act where Obama had failed to act in 2013, 
when Assad carried out a similar attack, and would send a message to Assad and the 
Russians that the United States would not stand by idly in the face of such war crimes.  
 
By most accounts, the attack appears to have been measured, well executed, and effective 
in meeting the administration’s immediate symbolic objectives, but the airfield was back 
in service the next day. Prior to launching the attack, American forces took the existing 
deconfliction steps with Russian troops at the Syrian air base. The damages inflicted on 
the target were significant, with fifty-nine of the sixty missiles hitting their targets. The 



next day, Syria denounced the attack as “American aggression,” and the Russian 
Government likewise reacted and deployed aircraft and destroyer assets to the 
Mediterranean, announcing that the Trump attack had now set back Russian-American 
relations to the point where confrontation between the two superpowers was now 
inevitable. Russia immediately terminated the deconfliction safeguards that it had 
established with the Obama administration in 2013. U.S Secretary of State Rex Tillerson 
made it clear in a statement that Russia was complicit in the Assad attack or incompetent 
in monitoring its Syrian ally. U.S. Ambassador to the United Nations Nikki Haley 
displayed photographs of the Syrian atrocities at the U.N. Security Council, condemned 
Assad, and stated plainly that the Russians had been complicit, stupid, or duped. The 
Russian ambassador denied Russian involvement and backed his country’s Syrian ally, 
Assad. The Iranian government likewise denounced the attack and backed Assad. 
Tillerson traveled to Russia a little over a week after the attack and met with Vladimir 
Putin. Statements issued by the American secretary of state and the Russian government 
confirmed the increased tensions between the two countries and the deterioration in 
diplomatic relations not seen since the end of the Cold War. A U.S. fighter jet and shot 
down a Syrian fighter plane, and this has further increased tensions with the Russian 
military there.  
 
In the face of all this, North Korean dictator Kim Jong-un launched more nuclear missile 
tests into the Sea of Japan and has created serious apprehension of an actual attack on 
Japan, South Korea, or the West Coast of the United States. Trump and Tillerson have 
called upon the Chinese president to neutralize North Korea and emphasized that if China 
fails to do so, the Trump administration will go it alone. Trump has stated that he 
dispatched an aircraft carrier and several other warships to the Korean Peninsula as a 
deterrent to further North Korean nuclear experimentation. This was obviously a major 
point of discussion at the Mar-a-Lago conference between Trump and the Chinese 
president. Trump commented after the meetings that much had been accomplished 
between the two leaders and that he had accepted an invitation to visit China. The 
Chinese government has likewise acknowledged that the Florida meetings were 
productive and has dispatched its own aircraft and military assets to the Korean 
Peninsula. Trump again pivoted, stating that the North Korean dictator is a smart and 
impressive fellow whom he would like to meet with personally. North Korea is expected 
to be the next crisis point for the Trump presidency and Trump seems to be relying 
heavily on the advice of his generals; Defense Secretary James Mattis; Homeland 
Security Secretary John Kelly; and National Security Advisor General H.R. McMaster, 
and the president has apparently given them wide discretion in conducting American 
defense and security strategy and policy. 
 
In the midst of the Syrian attack and visit by the Chinese president, Trump removed 
Stephen Bannon as a principal on the National Security Council, and rumors of a West 
Wing shake-up and infighting between Trump son-in-law Jared Kushner, Bannon, and 
Chief of Staff Reince Priebus run rampant. The thirty-seven-year -old Kushner, a real 
estate tycoon in his own right, with no previous government, foreign policy, or military 
expertise, just returned from a trip to Iraq. Kushner, with his wife, Ivanka, Trump’s 
daughter and close confidant, is gravitating to the center of power in the Trump 
administration and, some say, leading Trump to more moderate and centrist positions. 
Kushner’s sister, an officer of the Kushner Real Estate Company, met with Chinese 



investors seeking money for one of the company’s real estate projects. She pointed out a 
photo of President Trump and told the investors that her “entire family” would appreciate 
it if they invested in the Kushner properties. Jared Kushner has since been subpoenaed to 
testify before a congressional committee to answer allegations that he met privately with 
a Russian banker during the transition in December 2016 and tried to create a “back 
channel” to Russian President Putin. Kushner is the principal architect of Trump’s 
Middle East policy and is now personally conducting talks between the Israelis and 
Palestinians.  
 
All of this in less than five months of the Trump presidency. 
 
At this point, Donald Trump does not seem to be one of those American presidents who 
came to the office prepared for the burdens it imposes. It is possible that he may be one 
who came to the office flawed but ready to grow in office, but there is little so far in his 
term to lead to that conclusion. He does not seem to be one who learned empathy through 
adversity, but he clearly empathized with the Syrian children who were brutalized by 
Assad, but not enough, apparently, to accept them and their families by granting them 
refuge on American soil. In his own mind, at least, he may be one who ran to serve or 
even to complete his résumé, but he certainly does not seem to be one who came to the 
office as a part of any given destiny. Time and events will tell if he is one who, though 
flawed and damaged, can at least recognize that his continued occupancy of the office 
might be bad for the country and resign. It is very difficult to fit Donald Trump into any 
of these categories because we are dealing with a presidential phenomenon and 
personality we have never seen before. 
 
What we do know so far is that we are dealing with a man who does not read books, and 
when he has one of his own books published, he has someone else write it for him. He 
says he does not need daily national security briefings because is he very smart, does not 
have to ask God for forgiveness, and gets his news from television. He sends 
inflammatory delusional Tweets at the dawn of each day and chooses Fox News over his 
press secretary to tell people how he really feels. Most roosters crow to great the sun. 
This one thinks the sun rises to hear him crow. 
 
What Donald Trump did to become president was the same thing he did in business. He 
is a self-promoter par excellence. His most significant mentor, apart from his father, was 
the late Roy Cohn, the 1950s McCarthy Committee counsel who deceived and 
manipulated his way around life, law practice, and government and who might be best 
described as a horizontal oppressor without a conscience. When under attack for his 
personal misdeeds throughout his career, Cohn created a devil to attack and take the 
attention away from himself. He consumed lavishly and could not quite manage to make 
the connection between consumption and payment. Yes, Trump learned his lessons well. 
Just look at how he convinced already accomplished real estate developers that they 
needed his name and brand on their buildings to achieve true success, and how he talked 
students into mortgaging their homes to attend his “university” as the only path to real 
prosperity. He convinced rural and rust-belt poor people that if they just rubbed his head, 
their financial problems would go away. And every time a story breaks about a Trump 
problem, he draws attention away from himself by attacking a new villain or 
development, or by creating a distraction. Trump’s lifestyle and levels of consumption 



did not always correlate with his wherewithal or willingness to pay, and he is usually 
quite adept at creating just enough public fear, apprehension, and distraction to keep the 
wolves at bay.  
 
The recent town hall meetings where Trump voters have met with Bernie Sanders have 
been quite revealing. Numbers of Trump supporters have been lamenting over what is 
happening to them now, some five months into a Trump administration, fearing the future 
all the more as his administration caters to the rich. Perhaps if the Democratic party 
hadn’t been so intent on pushing Clinton into the office, Sanders would have been the one 
to win the election. This has now carried over to several special congressional races, such 
as those in Colorado and Georgia, where centrist Democrats are being defeated by pro-
Trump candidates. This does not bode well for Democratic prospects of making 
significant gains in 2018.  
 
The Electoral College, which Donald Trump widely criticized during the election, was 
the specific mechanism that resulted in his election. Hillary Clinton won the popular vote 
by three million, primarily by winning the high-population coastal states. The Founders 
created the Electoral College in response to the concerns of the Jeffersonian agrarian 
representatives who feared control of the executive branch by the more urban centers of 
the new republic. The Electoral College was designed as a “circuit breaker,” so to speak, 
to offset such an imbalance and prevent a dynasty of presidents elected by urban big-city 
voters. Trump’s revamped campaign organization in the summer of 2016 focused on the 
rural and rust-belt population in traditionally democratic states and proceeded on an 
elector-by-elector strategy. That course, coupled with Trump’s accurate reading of the 
populist feelings in those states, made the difference. All other considerations aside, 
Donald Trump is the constitutionally elected president, and undoing the will of the people 
on this singularly crucial aspect of our democracy is not something that should not be 
taken lightly or even contemplated absent the most serious and compelling circumstance, 
and even then only by strict application of the rule of law and recognition of the 
sovereignty of the people and sanctity of the process.  
 
Unfortunately, it is equally true that Donald Trump is not qualified, or intellectually or 
temperamentally suited, to occupy the Office of President of the United States. 
Depending on the outcome of the present investigations of his campaign’s interactions 
with Russian operatives during and after the 2016 election or the uncovering of financial 
conflicts of interest thus far concealed by his refusal to release his tax returns, it may be 
determined that he did not come by his election honestly or legally and that before his 
term is over, the Trump presidency will be proven to be unsustainable. Whether it will be 
the result of one of the pending investigations, or a spontaneous military response such as 
in Syria, or a financial conflict of interest, or an international crisis, or a military 
intervention in Korea or elsewhere, or his Russian entanglements, or if Putin and the 
Russians turn on him, his presidency could very well unravel.  
 
Trump’s transiency, impulsive tendencies, difficulty in telling the truth, and apparent 
preference for chaos, may well already point the way to his undoing. For example, after 
years of bravado and proclamations that he would replace “Obamacare on day one,” he 
folded in just eighteen days because such an action was much more complex than he had 
realized and those among his supporters who would now lose their health insurance were 



waking up to the fact and were becoming outspoken. As a second example, let’s consider 
that after absolute pronouncements that he would not intervene militarily in Syria, he 
demonstrated an abrupt change of heart and immediately launched a tomahawk missile 
attack. 
 
Donald Trump appears to be in over his head, and in terms defense and national security 
matters it is apparent that his generals, along with Defense Secretary Mattis, Homeland 
Security Secretary Kelly, and National Security Advisor McMaster, have assumed 
primacy in defense and national security matters. It also appears that Secretary of State 
Rex Tillerson, the former Exon chief with no previous government or diplomatic 
experience, is the primary administration operative in world affairs, with Trump’s son-in-
law, Jared Kushner, holding the keys as the West Wing gatekeeper and the final word to 
Trump on all matters of policy. 
 
Americans are rapidly losing respect for the very democratic institutions they rely upon 
for the legitimacy of their government. American prestige throughout the world has been 
greatly diminished since Trump assumed office and political instability is taking its toll 
on our national life. There is a pronounced anxiety since Trump’s election. People are 
emotionally and physically affected by the Trump presidency. This latest, abrupt military 
intervention in Syria, the intensifying crisis in Korea, and evidence of cunning and 
calculating Russian aggression all point to the rapid unfolding of an impending 
international crisis, with American leadership more uncertain and unpredictable than it 
has ever been. If Trump thinks he is channeling Richard Nixon by using perceptions of 
unpredictability and questionable mental state as a tactical tool, he is ignoring one vital 
fact—Nixon’s counterbalancing vast experience in foreign policy as compared to the 
dearth of his own experience.  
 
These words from former Supreme Court Justice Louis Brandeis in his dissenting opinion 
in Olmstead v. United States could serve us very well right now as a national call to 
action: “Decency, security and liberty alike demand that government officials shall be 
subjected to the same rules of conduct that are commands to the citizen. In a government 
of laws, existence of the government will be imperiled if it fails to observe the law 
scrupulously. Our Government is the potent, the omnipresent teacher. For good or for ill, 
it teaches the whole people by its example…. If the Government becomes a lawbreaker, it 
breeds contempt for law; it invites every man to become a law unto himself; it invites 
anarchy.” 
 
What America’s civic leaders, workers, teachers, parents, and grandparents need to ask 
themselves today is whether or not Donald Trump respects our great and diverse heritage 
and traditions and the very institution of the presidency entrusted to us by the Founders, 
and if he is a true reflection of who we are and aspire to be as a people. We have to ask 
ourselves if we are really content with living in a “post-truth” society where 
pronouncements from our commander in chief have to be immediately qualified. We 
must ask if we are content in a place where we constantly worry if our president will act 
rationally with our military apparatus, with his decisions to send our sons and daughters 
to war, with the powers of nuclear destruction, and with our democracy itself. “Politics” 
is defined as “the art of governing,” not “the art of the deal.”  
 



Government service in this country was once considered to be among the highest forms 
of patriotism, and it was to this high calling that President John F. Kennedy summoned a 
new generation of Americans in his inaugural address on January 20, 1961. For 
generations since, young Americans have studied government, law, political science, and 
public administration to prepare for careers as dedicated public servants. In today’s 
Washington, D.C., government is viewed as an administrative enterprise that must be 
dismantled. Educated, trained, and experienced people are shunned when it comes to 
appointment to important government positions, while wealthy political donors, close 
family members, and loyal operatives are placed in high positions instead.  
 
The American people need to come to grips with this new “long national nightmare.” It 
may very well be that of the presidential profiles discussed in this article, the “Gerald 
Ford model” is the only solution available in real time. Just as Ford stepped up to the 
presidency after both the vice president and president resigned, a new leader could come 
to the fore in these current times to restore some semblance of tranquility and stability for 
the nation.  
 
To employ the “Gerald Ford model” the leaders of the Republican Party in the House and 
Senate would have to join forces and put country over party and self-interest, and 
Republicans and Democrats alike would have to embark upon a “civic learning” 
campaign. They would have to trust that Trump supporters would accept this 
extraordinary remedy, once they are armed with facts and history and made aware of the 
real, imminent, and potentially catastrophic and irreversible dangers posed by a 
continuing Trump presidency.  
 
Absent this kind of consensual reversal of the election of 2016, the constitutional 
remedies of impeachment in the House of Representatives and trial and conviction in the 
Senate would be the only remedy. The problem with that recourse is that an intervening 
international event or constitutional crisis is more likely than not to occur well in advance 
of the unfolding of this long and painful process.  
 
In the balance may be the prospects of an impending international crisis, even nuclear 
war and the paralysis and altering of American democracy beyond recognition or repair. 
 
If ever there was a time for a return to civic education and action, it is now. However 
disaffected or disrespected Trump supporters felt in 2016, that feeling of helplessness 
will pale in comparison to what seems to be the inevitable implosion of the Trump 
presidency and our democracy, and the world, with it.  
 
We either learn from, repeat, or make history. It is now time to learn and act. 
 
Frank Zarro 
Saratoga Springs, New York 
July 4, 2017 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
	
	

 


